# Slip at Fluid-Solid Interface

Taha Sochi<sup>\*</sup>

January 25, 2011

<sup>\*</sup>University College London, Department of Physics & Astronomy, Gower Street, London, WC1E 6BT. Email: t.sochi@ucl.ac.uk.

# Contents

Co	onten	ts	2
Ał	ostra	ct	4
1	Intr	oduction	4
<b>2</b>	Slip	Factors	11
	2.1	Wettability	17
	2.2	Surface Roughness	19
3	Slip	Mechanisms	21
4	Slip	Signatures	25
5	Slip	Measurement	27
6	Slip	in Rheometry	30
7	Slip	in Porous Media	32
8	Slip	Quantification	33
9	Slip	Instabilities	35
10	Slip	and non-Newtonian Behavior	37
	10.1	Yield-Stress	38
	10.2	Viscoelasticity	40
	10.3	Time-Dependency	41
11	Slip	and Friction	<b>42</b>
12	Slip	Control	<b>43</b>

#### 13 Conclusions

#### References

**44** 

**46** 

#### 1 INTRODUCTION

# Abstract

The 'no-slip' is a fundamental assumption and generally-accepted boundary condition in rheology, tribology and fluid mechanics with strong experimental support. The violations of this condition, however, are widely recognized in many situations, especially in the flow of non-Newtonian fluids. Wall slip could lead to large errors and flow instabilities, such as sharkskin formation and spurt flow, and hence complicates the analysis of fluid systems and introduces serious practical difficulties. In this article, we discuss slip at fluid-solid interface in an attempt to highlight the main issues related to this diverse complex phenomenon and its implications.

# 1 Introduction

In the flow of viscous fluids over solid surfaces, the 'no-slip' at the fluid-solid interface is a widely-accepted boundary condition with many important consequences. The essence of this condition is the continuity of the tangential component of the velocity at the wall due to the fact that viscous fluids stick to the solid surface [1–6]. Strictly speaking, no-slip means that the instantaneous relative velocity between the fluid and surface, as well as its time average, is zero [7]. The absence of slip at the surface creates a boundary layer in the flow field where the viscous effects and velocity gradients are substantial [8–13]. This is particularly important in non-Newtonian fluid systems where shear rate effects, such as shear-thinning, can be amplified. The thickness of the boundary layer is directly related to the fluid viscosity [6, 14].

Apparently, Stokes was the first to adopt the no-slip as a general condition at the boundary of solid surfaces [2, 15]. Although this condition may be described

as an assumption with no hard physical principles [4, 16–21], several explanations for its physical foundation have been proposed. These include adsorption of fluid molecules to the solid surface, and surface roughness at microscopic scale which causes vanishing of wall shear stress [4, 22]. The common factor between most of these proposals is the presence of forces, which could be described generically as frictional or viscous, that inhibit the movement of the fluid particles over the solid surface [14, 20, 22–25]. All these explanations can be valid for different fluidsolid systems and physical conditions; furthermore, more than one of these reasons could apply in a single flow system simultaneously or under different circumstances. Forces that influence the adherence of fluids to solid surfaces, and hence determine the effect of stick and slip, include viscous, elastic, inertial, hydrodynamic, electrostatic, magnetic, gravitational, and van der Waals [26–30]. These forces could play various roles in different flow systems under different circumstances and flow regimes.

There is a general agreement on the restriction of the no-slip condition to viscous flow because inviscid fluids do not stick to the surface to prevent slip [1, 2, 5, 6]. In fact this justification relies on the assumption that the absence of viscosity within the fluid itself implies the absence of viscosity relative to the solid surface, which could be debated because the absence of interaction forces between the fluid molecules does not necessarily imply the absence of such forces between the fluid molecules and the surface. Moreover, this justification may not apply if certain nonslip mechanisms, such as disappearance of wall shear stress due to microscopic roughness, are assumed.

Although the no-slip condition was debated with controversy about its nature and validity in the nineteenth century, it was eventually accepted as a generally valid condition in rheological and fluid transport systems with possible exceptions [1, 2, 20, 22, 31–34]. Nonetheless, these exceptions appeared to be so common that its validity became doubtful in many situations. Even when the no-slip condition seems to hold at macroscopic scale, it could be violated at microscopic and molecular levels [16, 17, 20, 21, 27, 28, 35–41] with direct impact on microfluidic and nanofluidic systems [42–44] and possible ensuing consequences on the macroscopic behavior [34]. A prominent exception for the validity of the no-slip condition is the flow of very low density gas where the mean free path of the molecules are comparable in size to the dimensions of the flow channel [1, 4, 7, 42, 45, 46]. The effect of the relation between the mean free path and the dimensions of flow channels on slip can be quantified by the use of Knudsen number, defined as the ratio of molecular mean free path to a characteristic length scale, which is mainly used for the flow of gases although it may also be applied to liquids [32, 42, 43, 47, 48].

The no-slip condition is experimentally verified in numerous cases by direct observation and by deduction through its inevitable consequences [1, 4, 15, 20]. Similarly, the slip at wall is confirmed in a large number of experimental studies (e.g. [23–25, 49–51]) for a range of fluids and flow geometries either directly or indirectly through its implications on the flow such as an unexpected increase in the flow rate or a decrease in the viscosity or friction factor [15].

The general trend in wall slip when it occurs is that it initiates at a critical shear stress which characterizes the fluid-solid system under the existing physical conditions [22, 52–65]. It then lasts, or becomes more prominent, over a certain range of deformation rate, where the magnitude of slip velocity generally varies with the variation of deformation [15, 66–68]. In some cases, the system response to reaching the critical shear stress may not be instantaneous, due possibly to the involvement of viscoelastic or interface effects or to dynamic development of the slip mechanism, and hence the slip may be delayed by a certain amount of 'relaxation' time [53]. There may also be points of critical stress where slip increases sharply or transforms from one regime to another [49, 69–73]. In shear-thickening fluids,

there could be a critical wall shear stress for the slip cutoff [74].

In the literature of rheology and fluid mechanics, wall slip is divided into 'true slip' where there is a discontinuity in the velocity field at the fluid-solid interface, and 'apparent slip' where there is an inhomogeneous thin layer of fluid adjacent to the wall with different rheological properties to the bulk of fluid which facilitates fluid movement [8, 13, 15, 41, 46, 63, 75–82]. The 'apparent slip' designation stems from the fact that the large velocity gradients across the very thin low-viscosity slip layer give an impression of slip at wall although the nonslip condition is not violated [74, 80, 83]. Generally, the apparent slip becomes more pronounced as the viscosity of the slip layer relative to the viscosity of the bulk of fluid decreases [74].

Although both true and apparent slip have been confirmed experimentally [39, 68, 80, 83, 84], in most cases true slip is not the cause of the tangible macroscopic slip. The reason is that the presence of wall roughness, as a minimum at microscopic and sub-microscopic levels, and molecular forces between the fluid and solid hinders substantial movement of the fluid at the interface. Therefore, apparent slip, rather than true slip, is the more common and viable mechanism for the observable wall slip [67]. Even in the case of yield-stress fluids where slip occurs before bulkyielding while the material is still solid, slipping usually occurs through a very thin boundary layer of the fluid where the stress in this boundary region exceeds the value of yield-stress or through a film from the fluid phase or from an alien phase. It should be remarked that apparent slip should be extended to include the case where the slip layer is of a different phase to that of the bulk phase, such as a thin layer of gas between a liquid and a solid surface or a film of additive substance [20, 46, 85, 86]. The existence of a non-homogeneous slip boundary layer in complex fluids, such as colloidal dispersions, as required by the definition of apparent slip has been confirmed by direct experimental evidence [11, 13, 74, 87].

Although true slip may not be the cause for the tangible slip as observed in the

majority of slippage systems, on microscopic and molecular scale true slip seems inevitable in many circumstances [18, 27, 84]. Because slippage in these cases has no measurable impact on the macroscopic flow, it can be ignored in the continuum mechanics approximations [22, 40, 88, 89]. Also, the simultaneous occurrence of true and apparent slip is quite possible where the slip layer itself slips over the solid surface, possibly with a lower velocity to the apparent slip velocity [13], and hence a hybrid form of true and apparent slip may develop in some systems.

Some statements in the literature may suggest that when slip occurs it is uniform and happens in all flow zones. Both total slip and nonslip seem to be idealizations [16, 90] that may occur in special cases and on macroscopic scale. It is more realistic that what happens in most cases is a local slip which could vary in magnitude from one zone to another. Local and nonuniform slip, which have some experimental confirmation [91, 92], can be explained by inhomogeneity of the flow field [36, 48], surface properties and other physical conditions over various flow regions. In fact, local and nonuniform slip seem inevitable on microscopic level where homogeneity at this scale can be ruled out because of the involvement of many intricate factors that determine the situation at this scale. Even on macroscopic scale, wall conditions; such as roughness, coating, gas pockets [93] and impurities; as well as the fluid properties and ambient conditions, could vary substantially from one region to another making local and nonuniform slip unavoidable.

In fact locally varying slip must occur in some circumstances, such as pressuredependent or stress-dependent slip, even under totally homogeneous conditions [37, 59, 64, 94–97] because of the presence of pressure or stress gradients as found for example in the capillary flow [58]. With regards to the flow conditions, locally varying slip seems more likely to occur in the turbulent systems where the local fluctuations in the flow field are considerable and may also have time-dependency, making slip itself time-dependent as well as space-dependent. It should be remarked that spatial dependence of wall slip could complicate the analysis of flow systems substantially since quantifying the slip contribution will become difficult or even impossible [98]. Wall slip in such systems would then be described by averaging the slip-related properties.

Wall slip literature is distinguished by many controversies and contradicting experimental observations and theoretical conclusions. Slip analysis was pioneered by Mooney [99] who proposed the method of using flow curves from tubes of different sizes to detect and quantify slip [13, 31, 53, 63, 83, 100]. Wall slip is very complex phenomenon with no well-developed theory to explain it in its variety [87] and provide accurate predictions with solid experimental foundation. One reason is the difficulty of direct observation and measurement of slip [19, 43]. Another reason is the diversity and complexity of the factors contributing to this phenomenon especially at microscopic and submicroscopic scales. Another complication of wall slip investigation is that it could be confused or masked by other overlapping effects; such as shear banding, polymer degradation, viscous heating, adsorption, entry/exit effects, viscoelasticity and thixotropy/rheopexy; due to coincidental or causal association between these effects and wall slip [34, 57, 80, 83, 101, 102]. Thus, certain measures should be taken to avoid confusion with these effects [13]. Shear banding, for example, offers an alternative route for stress relaxation and has very similar symptoms to those of wall slip. Hence, it could compete with wall slip [103] and mask or dilute its impact making quantitative characterization of wall slip more difficult [34, 102].

Slip at wall is an essential aspect of flow and therefore should not be considered as a casual anomaly [65, 83]. Wall slip has far-reaching implications on many branches of science, engineering and industry. These include rheometric measurements, material processing, and fluid transportation [15, 52, 74]. Hence, basic understanding of this phenomenon and developing strategies to deal with it is essential for flow analysis. Despite its importance, especially for complex fluid systems, slip has been ignored in some studies on systems which can be strongly influenced by this effect [65]. Although this usually simplifies the experimental procedures and subsequent analysis, it casts a shadow over the validity of the reported results. Generally, the effect of wall slip in fluid systems is still underestimated despite the increased awareness of its importance in the recent years [65, 83, 104].

In general, wall slip is an undesirable condition and may be described as nuisance to rheologists and fluid mechanists on both experimental and theoretical levels [61, 86]. For example, slip is a major source of error in rheometry and rheological experiments. Due to the fact that common types of commercial rheometers are not designed to account for wall slip, elaborate and laborious experimental procedures (which include manufacturing one's own apparatus) are normally required to eliminate or reduce slip. It also introduces serious complications to the theoretical analysis of fluid systems [71]. Furthermore, slip can induce turbulence, flow instabilities and melt fracture, and hence become a source of further practical and theoretical difficulties [34, 57, 59, 67, 70, 73, 105–109].

Nonetheless, wall slip can be advantageous in some situations where its lubricating effect can promote fluid movement and reduce frictional losses [15, 58, 71, 110]. In fact, liquid lubricants are extensively used in various mechanical systems to enhance solid-solid slip which in most, if not all, cases relies on fluid-solid slip. Slip can be exploited in some technological and material processing applications to improve surface finish and material processability [32, 58]. Large and homogeneous slip can also lead to stable flow because it reduces the stress in the sample with an increase in the flow throughput [57, 59, 103, 111]. The presence of slip may also improve convective heat transfer at the solid boundary [15, 80, 112]. Wall slip has also been proposed as a possible mechanism for drag reduction [113–115] which has some useful applications, although other mechanisms seem more viable and may play the major role in this phenomenon with a possible contribution from wall slip as well. In rheometry, wall slip has been exploited by some rheologists to measure the yield-stress of viscoplastic materials by observing flow transition on flow curves [74, 110, 116]. In fact such slip-related transition points on the flow curves, due to change in slip regime and hence slip contribution, can be exploited to monitor and characterize rheological transition points in general, such as the shift from shear-thinning to shear-thickening regimes [110], due to the variation in the rate of deformation and ambient conditions.

Slip may be divided into positive, which increases the flow throughput of the flow system, and negative which decreases the flow throughput. The latter occurs, for example, when the slip layer is more viscous than the bulk which results in hindering the flow, or when there is a stagnant layer or a back-flow at wall [47, 84, 88, 117]. Positive wall slip contributes to the total flow throughput, and hence the total flow in slippery systems has contributions from slip as well as from bulk deformation [77, 100, 118–120]. This may be quantified by the slip fractional flow rate which is the ratio of the volumetric flow rate of slip contribution to the total flow rate [54, 55, 74, 83, 110, 119]. In some systems, such as microfluidic and viscoplastic, and over certain deformation rate regimes the contribution of wall slip to the total flow rate could be substantial [23, 31, 43, 54, 55, 74, 83, 110, 119]. In some extreme cases of plug flow, the flow is totally due to wall slip and hence the fractional flow rate becomes unity.

#### 2 Slip Factors

Direct experimental evidence supported by computer simulations indicate strong correlation between wall slip and fluid-surface interaction; that is strong interaction prevents or reduces slip [9, 19, 21, 24, 27, 30, 35, 41, 49, 121]. However, it is virtually impossible to quantify this correlation analytically or empirically or even

computationally due to the involvement of many delicate and interacting aspects, some of which are partially or totally unknown [19, 23, 53]. Nonetheless, some general parameters, such as contact angle and surface tension, have been used as approximate indicators to quantify the strength of the fluid-solid interaction [21].

There are several factors that control the fluid-solid interaction and hence determine the onset of slip and affect its magnitude. One of these factors is the type of fluid and its properties such as viscosity, yield-stress, elastic modulus, polarity, acidity, electric charge and density [20, 25, 28, 46, 50, 51, 78–80, 97, 122, 123]. In the case of multi-component fluids, such as emulsions, slip can depend on the concentration, particle size (absolute and relative to the size of flow duct), particle shape, molecular weight, and salinity [11–13, 15, 21, 49, 51, 52, 58, 67, 100, 116, 118, 121– 128]. The onset and velocity of slip can also be affected by the presence, type and quantity of impurities, such as dissolved gases or traces of minerals, in the fluid sample [22, 37, 46, 85, 129].

Another factor is the physical and chemical properties of the surface [48]. Hence, the material and composition of the surface, as well as the presence of surface active impurities, can have a strong influence on the onset and magnitude of slip [19, 30, 32, 55, 59, 63, 97, 112, 130–133]. The deposition of a very thin film or particles from another phase, such as a gas or an additive substance, by adsorption or other mechanism can change the surface properties, such as wettability and roughness, and hence affect wall slip [20, 22, 23, 26, 37, 48, 84, 85, 89, 94, 129, 133, 134]. The effect of wettability (which is more pertinent to be regarded as a characteristic of the fluid-solid interaction) and roughness on wall slip will be discussed in the next two subsections due to their importance and lengthy details. Other surface conditions; like polarity, electric charge, density, and elasticity; have also been proposed in the literature as possible reasons for slip enhancement and reduction [16, 35, 43, 80, 97].

A third factor that affects slip is the flow regime, as measured by the Reynolds number of the flow system [15]. Slip therefore depends on the rate of deformation and laminar/turbulent flow conditions [12, 25, 33, 89, 97, 98] although some of these dependencies are controversial [20, 25, 50, 89]. In most fluid systems, particularly multi-phase suspensions, slip is more pronounced and dominant at relatively low deformation rates [15, 51, 61, 68, 80, 83, 104, 106, 110, 116, 123, 125, 135– 142]. This may be particularly true for shear-thinning fluids where the effect of slip at high deformation rates is diluted by the drop in the bulk viscosity at these regimes [87, 110, 119]. Also, at high deformation rates the formation of a depleted slip layer in complex systems can be disrupted because of continuous mixing and possible local turbulent conditions especially when the surface is rough. In flocculated suspensions, there is also the possibility of particles breakdown at high rates of deformation with subsequent reduction of slip significance due to diminished depletion effect [80]. In section § 10.1 we will see that the importance of slip at relatively low deformation regimes is also true in general for yield-stress fluids [30, 51, 116, 140], due mainly to the bulk-yielding on reaching yield-stress and the dominance of bulk flow.

The geometry of the flow system may also induce or reduce slip. For example, the shape and dimensions of rheometers and the size of the gap width in some rheometric arrangements can have an impact on the onset and magnitude of slip [51, 63, 81, 125]. The effect of this factor could be related to its influence on other factors, such as flow regime and depleted layer thickness [77], or to an increase in the area-to-volume ratio [55].

The ambient conditions, such as temperature and pressure [37, 58, 59, 64, 78, 79, 94–97], also have an impact on the onset and magnitude of slip either through a change in the properties of fluid and/or surface, or through a change in the nature of fluid-solid interaction [83]. These conditions can also affect another phase which

participates in the slip such as a dissolved species or a thin film of gas or nanobubbles accreted on the surface [37, 46, 48, 85]. In some cases, slip at wall is more likely to occur when the fluid is not given sufficient contact ageing time to adhere to the solid [65, 118].

Wall slip may also be influenced by the type of deformation and fluid motion. Oscillatory motion, for example, could be more susceptible to slip [125, 143] due possibly to an increased importance of inertial, elastic and time-dependent factors. The interaction between slip and oscillatory motion, as well as the system response, is generally more pronounced when the fluid maintains viscoelastic properties [57]. Also, extensional and shear deformations could have different impacts on wall slip. The type of driving force, such as being drag or pressure, although seem to have no effect on slip [74], it may have an impact on the type of deformation and hence an indirect impact on the slip. Because some fluids exhibit anisotropic flow properties, such as certain types of viscoelastic fluids [60], the slip itself could be anisotropic depending on the direction of the applied pressure or stress.

Specific types of relation between the above-mentioned factors and slip have been reported in the literature. These include direct relation between slip and viscosity [41, 98, 119] or molecular weight [11, 52, 58, 70, 80, 118] or temperature [53, 78] or pressure [64, 79] or particle concentration [13, 100] or particle size [80]; and reciprocal relation between slip and pressure [37, 46, 55, 58, 59, 96, 97] or fluid polarity [28] or density [97] or viscosity [78, 79] or concentration [67] or temperature [23]. However, some of these correlations seem to be system-dependent, as it is obvious from the contradiction in some of these reported relationships, and hence any generalization requires solid experimental support. Moreover, even if such specific correlations do exist they may apply under certain circumstances and have a limited range of validity.

The magnitude and direction of slip is a function of the wall shear stress which

is related to the applied stress [51, 54, 55, 66]. The onset and velocity of slip may also depend on the normal component of stress to the wall, as manifested by the observed dependency of slip on pressure [37, 46, 55, 58, 59, 64, 79, 96, 97]. The nature of the relationship between slip velocity and wall shear stress; such as linear, quadratic, or power law; is case dependent and is affected by several factors such as the type and state of fluid, flow regime and physical and chemical properties of the surface [30, 72, 144]. However, in many cases a simple direct linear correlation has been assumed where the proportionality factor is given by a slip coefficient [22, 23, 46, 71, 74, 79, 99, 119]. This simple linear relationship is essentially the Navier's slip boundary condition [11, 17, 20, 32, 34, 68, 75, 112] for Newtonian fluids, which is usually expressed as a direct proportionality factor is given the slip velocity and the shear rate at wall where the proportionality factor is given by a 'slip length' or 'extrapolation length' [11, 26, 34, 39, 43, 44, 48, 49, 71, 93, 145].

The slip length, which is a simple measure of slip magnitude, is apparently the most commonly used parameter to characterize slip. It can be interpreted as the extrapolation distance inside the solid at which the fluid velocity relative to the wall vanishes [16, 20–22, 22, 25, 27, 28, 33, 41, 42, 49, 50, 71, 89, 146, 147]. Therefore the slip length is zero for the nonslip at wall condition. Although slip length is generally positive, it may also be negative when there is a stagnant layer at the interface and the nonslip discontinuity lies inside the fluid rather than inside the solid [39, 71]. The existence of such a stagnant layer may be explained by the presence of a stronger fluid-solid interaction than the interaction within the fluid itself [39].

The slip length depends on the type of fluid-solid system and its characteristics, such as viscosity and surface roughness, as well as the ambient physical conditions [11, 34]. Its dependency on the shear rate is controversial with contradicting experimental results although some of these contradictions can be explained by the proposal that tangible dependency may be observable only over certain ranges of deformation rate as the slip itself is normally more pronounced during particular flow regimes [21, 22, 25, 27, 39, 48, 70, 148]. Moreover, independence of slip length from shear rate, as observed in some experimental studies, may arise because of the Newtonian nature of the fluid with shear viscosity being independent of the shear rate, associated with a linearity of relationship between slip velocity and shear stress [71]. Anyway, the dependence on shear rate can be system-dependent, and hence the failure of some investigators to observe this dependency in their systems cannot negate the confirmation by others in their own systems.

Normally, when the slip length is very small compared to the dimensions of the flow path the effect of slip diminishes and could become negligible 22, 68, 70, 71, 93], although this may not be true in general. The reported values of slip length, which vary largely depending on the system and the reporter, range between a few micrometers to a few nanometers and even smaller, although the majority are in the nanometer regime [17, 21, 22, 25, 29, 39, 48, 68, 71, 145]. Exceptionally large values in the order of tens and even hundreds of microns for certain disperse systems can also be found in the literature [11, 26, 34, 71, 93]. These large slip lengths may be explained by the presence of gaseous films or pockets on the surface which cause a large apparent slip [20, 48, 93]. The existence of such films in some slip systems is supported by direct experimental evidence [145]. When the slip length is large, the slip effect could be significant even when the flow paths are large [71]. The slip length in multi-component fluid systems is generally larger than that in single-component fluid systems [68]. Slip length can be time-dependent [39, 93]due to time-dependency of the flow field during transition stages, or because of thixotropic or viscoelastic developments and hence slip length would depend on the deformation history [53, 57, 123].

#### 2.1 Wettability

There are contradicting views about the occurrence of slip on totally or partially wetted surfaces [20–22, 29, 36, 39, 50, 89, 133]. The validity of the nonslip condition when the viscous fluid does not wet the solid surface is another controversial issue [3, 7, 15]. Apparently, if the 'non-wetting' condition implies the absence of 'sticking forces' between the fluid and solid surface at the points of contact under dynamic flow conditions, possibly due to the presence of stronger counteracting forces from the fluid molecules [16, 20, 22, 23], then the no-slip condition should be violated in this case. However, as non-wettability varies in magnitude in the case of partial wetting, the slip effect should also vary accordingly if such a correlation does exist. In fact such a correlation has been confirmed in general [15, 17, 27, 36, 97, 98, 133] although the details are controversial or obscure [29, 61].

In this context, it has been asserted [19] that experimental and molecular dynamics simulation studies have demonstrated that slip usually occurs on hydrophobic surfaces. Since wettability, as inversely measured by the fluid-solid contact angle, indicates the strength of fluid-solid interaction, slip should be directly related to hydrophobicity [15, 20]. Although qualitatively this correlation has been validated in a number of studies [20–22, 48, 94, 124, 132, 149], there seems to be no obvious quantitative correlation [15, 28, 46, 97, 147].

Anyway, even if hydrophobicity was a sufficient condition for slip it is not a necessary condition, as wall slip can occur on hydrophilic surfaces as well as hydrophobic surfaces [21, 22, 27, 39, 46, 48, 50, 89, 98, 148], and this should be particularly true for apparent slip. In fact apparent slip, according to some of its mechanisms at least, requires strong fluid-solid interaction, and hence there should be a reciprocal correlation between non-wettability and apparent slip. It may be concluded, therefore, that wall slip on non-wetted or partially-wetted surfaces is basically a true slip. However, some studies indicate that the origin of hydrophobicity, at least in some cases, is the existence of gas films or nano-bubbles [16, 20, 36, 37, 48, 94, 134], rendering these cases to be an instance of apparent slip. It is noteworthy that the failure of some investigators (e.g. [17]) to detect slip in hydrophilic systems cannot negate the reported confirmations by other investigators.

There are many contradictions in the reported results on the relation between slip and wetting, which include some extreme findings. For example, some investigators [121] have reported experimental results in which hydrophobic surfaces reduced slip significantly while hydrophilic surfaces had minimal effect on slip, justifying their results by sample-surface interaction. One reason for these contradictions is that the results come from different systems where factors other than wettability have contribution to the slip. Since wall slip is very complex phenomenon in which many delicate factors are involved [19, 22], wettability is not a sufficient condition for nonslip. In fact even if we assume that the contradicting results come from virtually identical systems and are obtained under very similar physical conditions, there is still a substantial probability that the systems differ in some subtle factors, possibly at micro or nano scale, that have a direct impact on the slip.

It should be remarked that non-wettability under static measurement conditions cannot rule out the possibility of the development of sticking forces under dynamic flow conditions which may prevent slip. Similarly, dynamic interaction can introduce factors that can encourage slip on totally or partially wetted surfaces. The absence of obvious correlation between wetting characteristics and slip in general, as manifested by the contradicting experimental reports, may be partially explained by this fact because of the possibility of a dynamic interaction in some systems under flow conditions that alter the relation between wettability and slip. Many studies on the correlation between wettability and slip try, unjustifiably, to extend the static state interaction between fluid and surface, as obtained from static wettability measurements, to the dynamic situation. Other physical factors, such as ageing contact time between fluid and solid, may also play a role in some situations, hence changing the relation between wettability and slip. As long as these factors are not absorbed in the definition of wettability and are not considered in the static measurements used to characterize the dynamic flow situations, the relation between wettability and slip remains ambiguous.

In conclusion, although wettability generally promotes nonslip condition and vice versa, no confirmed specific generalization can be made, especially at quantitative level, based on the reported experimental and theoretical results, because the relation between wall slip and wettability is very complex matter in which many factors are involved. Notably, the fluid-solid dynamic interaction could play a significant role in the overall slip behavior and hence the static characterization may give a partial, and possibly misleading, picture [145]. Other known and unknown factors could also have an impact on the interaction between wettability and wall slip.

#### 2.2 Surface Roughness

A prominent example of slip-related surface conditions is wall roughness which normally inhibits slip [24, 30, 39, 55, 80, 106, 123, 131]. However, its effect generally depends on the rate of deformation and the type of fluid-solid system [106, 120], as well as the nature of roughness itself, and in some cases it may have limited or nil effect [61, 78, 81, 106, 128, 131, 150]. The effect of roughness on slip also depends on the relative size of the dispersed molecules/particles in the solution compared to the size of asperities [24, 56, 61, 116, 150–152] and the dimensions of flow ducts and spacing of rheometric gaps [116]. In some fluid systems, surface roughness may even enhance wall slip by encouraging certain slip mechanisms [20, 93, 98, 116]. This enhancement, which may be ascribed to sample fracture [68], could be related to the roughness type. Roughness, or excessive roughness, may also induce secondary flows, or cause sample fracture which could be particularly critical for viscoplastic materials below their yield-stress [51, 63, 68, 78, 135]. In the case of roughness anisotropy, such as parallel grooves in a certain direction, the slip can be strongly dependent on the direction of flow [116, 153].

The effect of roughness on wall slip is a controversial issue with quantitatively and qualitatively contradicting findings [20, 25, 120]. Various proposals have been put forward to explain the effect of roughness on slip in different systems and under various circumstances. For example, it has been proposed that rough surfaces provide good grip on the sample hence preventing or reducing slip [125]. Another proposal is that roughness disrupts or prevents the formation of a depleted layer [125, 141]. In this regard, it has been argued [46] that for roughness to be effective by disrupting the depleted slip layer, the roughness profile must be larger than the thickness of this layer. Surface roughness can also accommodate pockets or films of another phase (such as a gas phase in a liquid-solid system) which can alter surface properties, such as wettability, and hence affect slip [16, 20, 22, 37, 46, 93].

Some researchers have attempted to correlate the effect of surface roughness to its impact on wettability [133] by distinguishing between two cases, that is if the fluid totally wet the surface then roughness reduces slip while if it wets the surface partially then roughness increases the slip through the formation of trapped pockets or films of a gas or a vapor phase at the cavities and crevices of the surface. However, the literature of wall slip seems to contradict the existence of such a simple correlation between roughness and wetting properties of the surface because roughness, although seems to improve wettability in some systems and reduce it in others, it does so through a multitude of other obscure factors [20].

The effect of roughness has also been explained by the proposal that on atomic scale it increases the fluid-solid interaction through an increase in the contact points, while it changes the flow pattern at larger scales [98]. In this context, it has been stated [50] that roughness on a molecular scale could suppress slippage, while on a larger scale it might enhance it. However, this view seems to contradict the conclusions of other experimental and theoretical studies on this issue. Some authors [56] have correlated the effect of roughness on slip to the fluid molecular size by distinguishing between the case of small molecules relative to the surface roughness scale where nonslip condition holds, and the case of large macromolecules where slip could happen. However, these types of correlation seem to depend on the nature of the slip mechanism, although they may reflect the trend in some categories of fluid systems.

Roughness is normally quantified by giving the average (or root mean square) height of the roughness peaks or the depth of grooves [68, 93, 150, 154], or by giving the peak-to-peak mean distance [36, 132, 133]. It may also be quantified by other predefined parameters [55, 78, 131] such as the ratio of real to apparent surface area [20]. However, some of these quantifiers may not provide full characterization as they contain an element of ambiguity, and hence should be regarded as approximate indicators. A number of direct measurement techniques, such as profilometry [55, 78, 93], scanning electron microscopy [23, 55, 78], and atomic force microscopy [21, 36, 133, 145] have been used to measure and characterize surface roughness.

# 3 Slip Mechanisms

Slip is a diverse phenomenon with different physical causes that vary depending on the flow system and surrounding conditions. The fluid-solid interaction is affected by a number of static and dynamic factors that influence the adherence and slip. There is no general theory to describe wall slip in all situations; however, there is a number of mechanisms proposed to explain slip in certain circumstances and for certain flow systems [15]. One of these mechanisms is the depletion of the boundary layer where the particles in a sheared dispersed system, such as emulsions and suspensions, migrate away from the boundary region resulting in a very thin lowviscosity layer adjacent to the wall which acts as a lubricating film that facilitates fluid movement [11, 23, 54, 66, 67, 76–80, 83, 110, 120, 123, 155, 156]. Some statements in the literature may suggest that this is the only viable mechanism for wall slip. However, it is more appropriate to regard this as the main slip mechanism for apparent slip in a certain category of fluids, such as suspensions and emulsions, especially those whose viscosity is highly-dependent on concentration [31, 51, 80]. In other systems, apparent slip can arise from other mechanisms; furthermore, true slip can also occur with no need for a depleted or even a slip layer [84].

The general assumption in the literature is that the depletion of the boundary layer will lead to a drop in its viscosity and hence a slip enhancement. However, depending on the nature of correlation between concentration and viscosity (which in the case of non-Newtonian fluids could also be affected by shear-induced effects, such as shear-thinning and shear-thickening, in the highly-deformed boundary region) the depletion could, in theory, lead to an increase, as well as a decrease, in the viscosity of the boundary layer. Nonetheless, since the viscosity of the dispersing (continuum) phase is usually very low compared to the viscosity of the disperse system, the viscosity of the depleted layer will decrease if total or substantial depletion is assumed with no significant shear-thickening offset, because the viscosity of the slip layer then is the viscosity of the dispersing phase with negligible impact from the dispersed phase [8, 11, 13, 22, 31, 74, 76, 77, 79, 80, 83, 100, 110, 119, 125]. In fact the viscosity of the slip layer could even be lower than the viscosity of the dispersing phase if shear-thinning occurs at the boundary.

There are several explanations for the development of the depleted layer region. For example, in an elasto-hydrodynamic lubrication model proposed [51, 140] to explain slip in highly concentrated suspensions of soft particles, the particleswall interaction during slip occurs through non-contact elasto-hydrodynamic forces which appear because the relative motion creates an asymmetric deformation in the elastic particles near the wall resulting in a lifting force that pushes them away from the wall. Another explanation, which is based on entropic exclusion, is that the dispersed particles/molecules have more available orientations away from the surface than near the surface [74, 76, 79, 80, 122, 136] leading to a lower concentration in the boundary region. This has been criticized by the fact that the slip layer thickness in some systems could be much larger than the hydrodynamic diameter of the molecules [31]. However, this criticism cannot rule out the validity of this mechanism in other systems where the slip layer thickness is comparable to the molecular dimensions. Moreover, entropic exclusion in dynamic flow situation could be a contributing factor to the depletion and hence it does not imply comparability in size. A third explanation is that the dissolved species diffuses away from the high-stress boundary region to the low-stress central region leading to the formation of a thin solvent layer [15, 54, 62, 94]. A similar explanation of shear-induced lift, due to inertial effects or shear gradients, that forces the dispersed particles to migrate away from the solid surface has also been proposed [11, 46, 78, 80, 107, 148, 156].

Various physicochemical forces; such as electrostatic, electrokinetic, steric, osmotic, hydrodynamic, gravitational, and viscoelastic; can also contribute to the formation of the depleted layer and its subsequent development [31, 80, 83]. For example, gravitational sedimentation or electrodynamic forces between the surface and the particles of the dispersed phase could reduce the concentration of dispersions near the wall, hence creating a depleted layer at the boundary or altering its thickness [29, 78, 80, 125, 145]. It should be remarked that depleted layer scenario can be extended to include single-component fluids where the slip at wall occurs through the development of a sparse low-viscosity layer at the boundary due to repulsive forces, such as electrostatic, between the surface and the fluid molecules. This mechanism, which does not require a depletion of a dispersed phase, is feasible for simple gaseous fluids whose density can experience substantial variations depending on the physical conditions.

Another proposed mechanism for wall slip, which is also viable for multicomponent fluids such as colloids, is the development of a layer of adsorbed particles on the solid surface due to strong attractive forces between these dispersed particles and the surface. This layer acts as a 'soft cushion' over which the particles in the fluid slide [30]. Sedimentation due to gravitational or other forces could also be at the origin of this mechanism. A third mechanism for slip at wall is the formation of a thin lubricating film at the wall due to the presence of additives which migrate to the boundary region to form the film or to reduce the viscosity of the mixture in that region [84, 85]. Slip may also be explained by the presence of a thin film of a gaseous phase on the surface which acts as a lubricant layer [17, 22, 26, 50, 89].

Several other mechanisms have also been proposed to explain wall slip. These include adhesive failure at the interface, cohesive failure in the vicinity of the interface, chain disentanglement, de-bonding and desorption events [11, 15, 34, 53, 55, 57, 59, 62, 70–72, 91, 92, 121, 157]. Some of these mechanisms are essentially the same or can originate from other mechanisms. For example adhesive failure can originate from desorption events and cohesive failure can occur by disentanglement [34, 69, 91].

It is noteworthy that all these slip mechanisms could apply in different flow systems; moreover some of these mechanisms could occur in the same system simultaneously or under different deformation regimes and flow conditions [34]. However, the validity of any proposed mechanism is solely dependent on observational confirmation in real life experiments. In fact some of the above mentioned mechanisms, such as stress gradient, have been criticized by the lack of experimental support.

# 4 Slip Signatures

Wall slip has been observed directly in many experimental studies through the use of various imaging and visualization techniques (refer to  $\S$  5). However, most often it is detected indirectly through its effects on the flow [49, 51, 59, 140]. There are several signatures that reveal the occurrence of slip in various rheological and fluid transport systems. One of these signatures is the dependence of the rheological properties, like viscosity, on the flow geometry such as the gap width in parallelplate rheometers or the shape and radius of capillaries [11, 18, 51, 62, 71, 77, 80, 81, 87, 110, 116, 119, 121, 125, 127, 158]. The effect of slip generally increases as the area-to-volume ratio of the flow path increases [73, 74]; hence, slip effects are normally more pronounced in small capillaries, narrow gap rheometers and porous media [8, 18, 43, 53, 74, 79, 80, 83, 110, 116, 136]. This can be explained by increasing the relative importance of slip contribution to the total volumetric flow rate due to the fact that this contribution is proportional to the slip area with a quadratic/cubic dependence of area/volume on length. This has also been explained by proposing that the slip effect has a significant impact only when the length scale over which the liquid velocity changes is comparable to the slip length [25, 48, 50, 55, 93]. In disperse systems, this can also be justified by an increase in the slip significance with an increase in the size of suspended particles relative to the dimensions of flow paths [116, 125]. Other explanations; such as increasing the degree of structural destruction which causes the formation of slip layer at the wall with reducing the size [63], or the dependence of slip effect on the ratio of the slip layer width to the dimension of flow channel [11]; have also been proposed.

Another signature of wall slip is the dependence of the rheological and flow properties on the composition of the surface and its physicochemical characteristics such as wettability and roughness [71, 121]. A third signature, which is specific to viscoplastic materials, is disappearance of yield-stress or a drop in the yieldstress value [61, 159]. A fourth signature is a sudden drop in the shear viscosity or shear stress associated with flow enhancement at a critical pressure or stress [31, 53, 59, 62, 63, 73, 80, 83, 104, 123].

The occurrence of slip can also be revealed by the presence of distortions; such as fluctuations, discontinuities, non-monotonic trends and nonuniform slopes; in the shape of rheograms and other flow characterization curves [11, 34, 49, 52,53, 62, 63, 69, 71, 73, 80, 106, 118, 135]. Some of these curves, such as viscosity versus shear stress, can be more slip-revealing than others, such as viscosity versus shear rate, as the former are more sensitive to slip effects than the latter [61, 63, 80, 104, 123, 125, 160–163]. Failure to reproduce certain results for a particular flow system under similar physical conditions can strongly indicate the presence of wall slip [67, 80, 116, 164]. This may be manifested by the so-called inherent constitutive instabilities where non-unique relationships do exist, as can be identified from the appearance of multiple values of the dependent variable against a single value of the independent variable in the flow characterization curves such as shear stress versus shear rate [11, 57, 59, 71]. The reason for this multiplicity is that wall slip depends on minute details that are difficult to control and regenerate especially when these details belong to the microscopic world [20]. An example that demonstrates this reality is what has been observed by some investigators [36] of "a significant variability of the slip lengths measured on different hydrophobic samples prepared with the same experimental procedure". This fact may partially explain the contradicting experimental results obtained from very similar fluid systems by different investigators on the effect of factors; such as wettability, roughness and deformation rate; on wall slip [20, 50, 89, 133]. These results vary not only quantitatively, and some times grossly, but even qualitatively. The difference in instrumentations, techniques and interpretations, as well as experimental and theoretical errors, can only offer a partial explanation to these contradictions. In some cases, the contradicting results may also be explained by the involvement of other flow phenomena, such as shear banding, whose effects resemble and hence confuse the effect of wall slip.

#### 5 Slip Measurement

The traditional method for detecting and measuring wall slip is by the use of Mooney plots [11, 60, 118, 131] rather than by direct observation and measurement as it is commonly done in the recent years [63]. Mooney method [99] is based on the use of flow curves, i.e. shear stress at wall against apparent shear rate, from at least three capillaries [8, 11] of different size but with the same length-to-diameter ratio so that the effect of pressure drop and diameter size remains constant [13, 60]. The dependence of flow curves on diameter then indicates the presence of slip [119]. The shear stress at which this dependence emerges is taken as the critical value for the onset of slip. Because the slip velocity is correlated to the variation of the velocity gradient as a function of the diameter size for a certain shear stress, the slip velocity can be evaluated from this variation. By plotting the apparent wall shear rate versus the reciprocal capillary diameter for a given wall shear stress, a straight line should be obtained. The slip velocity can then be extracted from the slope (slope =  $8 \times$  velocity) and the no-slip (true) shear rate from the yintercept [55, 58, 77, 80, 83, 131]. The slip velocity values obtained from this procedure can then be used to find the slip corrections required to obtain the slipfree correlation between shear rate and shear stress [83]. A similar procedure is followed to obtain the slip parameters from other rheometric geometries, such as parallel-plate, where the gap width replaces the capillary diameter with a different slop scale [71, 119, 141].

However, Mooney method is based on an approximate analysis with an implicit assumption that slip velocity depends only on wall shear stress [110]. Hence, it ignores the effect of pressure, temperature and viscous heating which could be particularly important at high flow rates and in cases of pressure-dependent slip in the presence of large pressure gradients [58, 60, 165]. It also ignores the end effects and implicitly assumes a fully developed flow of homogeneous bulk material which may not be true in general [13, 55]. Furthermore it may be inconvenient as it requires the use of multiple geometries in a number of measurements [8, 78, 100], and involve various sources of approximation errors in the measurements and subsequent calculations. For example, several investigators (e.g. [58]) have pointed out to the fact that the assumption of linear relationship between the reciprocal diameter and apparent shear rate, which Mooney method is based upon [77], is not valid in some practical situations [11, 60].

For such reasons, a number of slip models have been proposed to replace or improve Mooney method (see for example [8, 51, 82, 100, 110, 166–168]). Some of these models (e.g. [8, 82, 166]) require only two data sets from two rheometric measurements with relaxed restrictions on the dimensions of rheometric apparatus. Other modifications to Mooney method have also been proposed to accommodate the dependence of slip velocity on factors other than wall shear stress such as the radius of capillary [79, 110]. All these proposals, like Mooney method, are empirical models and hence are not based on a fundamental physical theory that provides intuitive insight [83]. Some investigators (e.g. [169, 170]) use a minimum of two flow data sets (shear stress versus shear rate) from tubes of different diameters to detect the onset of slip. The absence of slip is then indicated by the coincidence of flow curves.

A number of direct observation and measurement techniques have been developed, mainly in the context of rheological studies and rheometry, to monitor slip and quantify its velocity or to measure the thickness of slip layer and extrapolation length. These techniques include the use of marker lines [61, 73, 77, 78, 112, 135, 153], optical photography [101, 106], evanescent-wave-induced fluorescence combined with fringe pattern fluorescence recovery [49], nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) imaging [171–173], near field laser velocimetry [21, 39, 70], total internal reflection-fluorescence recovery [24, 84], high-speed cinematography [126], surface force apparatus [22, 132], infrared spectroscopy [174], particle image velocimetry [17, 37, 92, 145], scanning electron microscopy [11, 73], heterodyne dynamic light scattering [165], atomic force microscopy [28, 50, 89, 98], video microscopy [30, 51, 140], laser Doppler velocimetry [91], total internal reflection velocimetry [29, 148], particle tracking velocimetry [102], and ultrasonic speckle velocimetry [103].

Some of these techniques may rely in their conclusions on tentative theoretical models or suffer from limited spatial resolution [13, 34, 74]. As the slip velocity can be obtained directly by some of these techniques, the use of analytical and empirical relations to deduce slip velocity becomes redundant [77]. Another advantage of these techniques is that they can be used to detect and characterize temperatureand time-dependent quantities, such as shear viscosity and slip velocity during transient states, as well as steady-state quantities [77, 78]. Visual inspection can also be used in some situations to detect slip especially in yield-stress fluid systems where the bulk remains solid and wall slip can be easily observed [61, 106, 108].

Molecular dynamics simulations have been used extensively [9, 35, 42–44, 146, 147, 151, 175, 176] to investigate slip where direct experimental observation is hard or impossible to achieve [19], or where the use of computational tools is more convenient, or for the purpose of experimental validation and comparison [43]. The advantage of molecular dynamics approach is that it is capable of dealing with extreme system conditions such as very high shear rates [151], short time scales and nanoscopic dimensions where the system behavior is dominated by molecular scale processes. Other simulation and numerical methods have also been employed to

investigate slip and slip-related issues [13, 41, 42, 60, 62, 72, 84, 91, 95, 97, 109, 144, 177–182]. Some of these methods have been used to overcome stated limitations in molecular dynamics (MD) simulations of not being able to reach low shear rates and large system sizes [97] because MD simulations are usually limited in size to systems on molecular scale (or a few multiples larger) due to practical restrictions on the computational resources. It is noteworthy that nonslip condition may be relaxed in some numerical simulations to avoid singularities [4].

# 6 Slip in Rheometry

Most studies on wall slip have been carried out in the context of rheology and rheometric measurements rather than in flow transport systems. This is highlighted by the fact that most slip studies come from the literature of rheology. One reason is that the rheometric apparatus are better equipped to detect and quantify this phenomenon. Another reason is that slip is commonplace in rheometry [116], as it has been observed in various types of rheometric systems, and is relatively easy to detect within the rheometric settings by different techniques including direct observation. It is rather obvious that detecting and measuring slip in a parallelplate rheometer, for example, is easier than in a porous medium.

Wall slip is a major source of error in rheometry. When slip occurs, the apparent shear rate, as measured from deformation speed and system geometry, is different from the real shear rate because the apparent shear rate combines the effect of fluid deformation and wall slip [51, 77]. Hence, wall slip can introduce gross errors on rheological measurements rendering them invalid [52, 63, 81, 106, 110, 139, 142, 153]. Corrections, which normally require considerable experimental and theoretical effort, should therefore be applied if slip cannot be prevented [119, 181]. Since wall slip generally increases with increasing surface-to-volume ratio [48, 77], accounting for slip is particularly important in rheometry because of the common use of small tubes and narrow gaps [8, 55, 81].

Slip in rheometry is manifested by the dependence of the measured values, such as shear viscosity and elastic modulus, on the dimensions and shape of the measuring device. To verify that wall slip has negligible impact on the rheological measurements, rheometers of different type or size may be used simultaneously and the results are compared. The dependence of the measurements on the type or size will be a strong sign on the occurrence of wall slip [61, 83, 121, 160].

Rheometric geometries vary in their vulnerability to slip. For example, the cone-and-plate and parallel-plate geometries are normally susceptible to slip [80, 123]. The vane geometry, on the other hand, avoids slip and hence is widely used in rheological measurements in general and those related to yield-stress fluids in particular [80, 116, 137, 139, 142, 161, 164, 183–186]. Another advantage of the vane geometry is that it involves less structural disruption which is particularly important for the measurements of shear-sensitive and thixotropic/rheopectic fluids [116, 137, 142, 183, 185, 186]. However, a disadvantage of the vane geometry is the requirement of a larger sample volume compared to some other geometries such as capillary and parallel-plate [121]. Because wall slip is not taken into consideration in the design and manufacture of common types of commercial rheometers, careful and elaborate experimental protocols are usually followed to eliminate, reduce or detect and quantify slip. Some researchers have even built their own rheometers to avoid wall slip and make more precise measurements [137].

The effects of slip could be particularly significant in some rheometric measurements such as those involving the application of step strain, as used for example in measuring the stress relaxation modulus of viscoelastic fluids [86, 126, 187– 190]. This is due to an increased importance of other effects such as inertia, timedependency and elasticity.

### 7 Slip in Porous Media

Although wall slip has been discussed in a number of studies within the context of flow through porous media and packed beds [15, 47, 117, 122, 136, 191] and has been suggested as a possible reason for some observed anomalies, it has not been given the consideration that it deserves. The obvious reason is that wall slip is very hard to observe and measure directly in the porous media [76], and hence most results are based on deduction, theoretical analysis and computer simulation [76, 177]. In fact, some of these discussions are little more than speculations and general statements. A principal indicator that is commonly used to detect and quantify slip in porous media is the occurrence of a tangible drop in the friction factor as predicted by Ergun's equation [15]. The effect of slip on the flow of gases through porous media is particularly important due to the fact that the mean free path of the gas molecules could be comparable to the pore size [12, 45]. In micro- and nano-porous media, theoretical and experimental evidence indicate that significant wall slip could occur resulting in a considerable increase in the effective permeability [17, 25, 48]. The effect of slip in porous media may be considered by introducing the Klinkenberg permeability correction to Darcy's law [45].

The occurrence of slip in the flow through porous media has been asserted in a number of experimental studies by indirect observation [15, 80, 122, 136, 191] using a variety of fluids and core materials under various physical conditions. Some of these studies have reported the observation of very large and clear slip effects in certain flow systems. As pointed out already, one of the slip signatures is the dependence of rheological and flow parameters; such as viscosity, yield-stress and volumetric flow rate; on the size and shape of the flow paths. This can be manifested in the observed deviation of the rheological and flow properties in porous media from the predictions as obtained from theoretical analysis, slip-corrected measurements and large duct flow [31, 76, 80, 83, 88, 177, 192]. For example, the decline in apparent viscosity, as observed in some porous media flow experiments, compared to the bulk viscosity can be explained by slip at the pore walls [122, 136], although other factors, such as amplification of shear-rate-dependent effects, may be behind, or at least contribute to, this phenomenon. The effect of slip seems to be more pronounced in lower permeability porous media within certain restrictions [76]. This is due to the effect of increasing the area-to-volume ratio on reducing the size of the flow paths because of the general relation between a lower permeability and smaller pores.

# 8 Slip Quantification

The slip at wall is quantified by the relative fluid-solid velocity at the interface, e.g. 1.5 mm/s. An approximate estimate of the slip velocity may be obtained from a modified form of Eyring's equation for the shear rate across a layer of molecules [59, 71]. As pointed out earlier, slip velocity is a function of the wall shear stress [95, 165, 193]. The thickness of the slip layer is also a function of the wall shear stress [11, 77, 165]. The correlation between the slip velocity and wall shear stress, which in many cases is assumed to be linear although it may be non-monotonic with deformation rate variation [71, 72], is linked through the slip coefficient [79, 83, 99, 131, 194]. The slip velocity can also be characterized by the shear rate at wall with the use of a slip length proportionality factor, as given in § 3.

Since slip velocity depends on several factors, such as fluid and surface properties as well as the surrounding conditions like pressure and temperature [47, 53, 95, 100], the slip coefficient is system-dependent [54, 66, 112]. This dependency allows the above-mentioned simplification of the relation between slip velocity and wall shear stress as a direct proportionality, where the other factors are absorbed in the slip coefficient [15, 16]. The slip coefficient could also be a function of the wall shear stress, possibly over a certain range of deformation rate [54, 74, 77, 100, 170]. The slip coefficient may be affected by other factors such as Reynolds number and static contact angle for wetting fluids [15].

Nonlinear types of slip velocity dependence on wall shear stress, such as quadratic [30, 51, 165, 180], cubic [80] and power law [11, 53, 59, 80, 83, 95, 96, 100, 120], have also been proposed in the literature [13, 74, 110]. In the case of power law dependence, which apparently is the most common form [11], the exponent of the power law, as well as its coefficient, usually vary depending on the fluid-solid system and ambient conditions [83, 95]. Similar sort of variation could also be assumed for other types of correlation. Different types of correlation may apply to the same system over different deformation rate regimes and under different physical conditions [70, 95, 165]. Most of these correlations represent reasonable approximations for the real system behavior under practical situations, although this behavior is usually more complex to be expressed by a simple analytical form [165].

The thickness of the slip layer varies depending on the fluid-solid system characteristics (such as viscosity, elastic modulus, bulk density, particle size, concentration, surface composition, surface roughness, and flow geometry) as well as the deformation rate and surrounding conditions [11, 13, 74, 77, 78, 80, 97, 110, 119, 139, 141]. Most values reported in the literature give an estimate of the slip layer thickness in the order of a micron [11, 13, 46, 74, 77, 119, 120, 139, 141, 174, 194] with some exceptionally low values in the nanometer range [37, 51, 81, 87, 140]. Some large values in the millimeter regime have also been reported with a justification that the thickness of slip layer is of the order of the dimension of suspended particles [100]. The slip layer thickness also depends on the nature of the layer, such as being a depleted layer from the continuum phase or consisting of another phase like a gas film on a liquid-solid interface. The thickness could be time-dependent during transitional flow regimes before reaching a final equilibrium value at a steady-state flow [77, 78].

#### 9 Slip Instabilities

As indicated already, wall slip has been blamed for inducing or encouraging flow instabilities and melt fracture or at least enhancing the propagation of disturbances which causes these instabilities, although slip is also believed to bring stability to some systems [34, 59, 73]. Slip can be periodic where consecutive cycles of slip and stick occur, the so-called 'stick-slip' or 'spurt flow' phenomenon which has been observed in several types of fluid system [34, 52, 71, 80, 91, 92, 105, 109, 124, 157]. Stick-slip seems to initiate at a critical, system-dependent shear stress and lasts for a limited range of deformation rate [34, 39, 69, 73, 91, 96, 157]. The critical stress can be at the origin of this alternating cycle where nonslip condition fails on exceeding the threshold stress, followed by the establishment of stick condition, as the stress falls below the critical value, with a subsequent stress buildup [91]. The occurrence, duration and critical stress of stick-slip are influenced by the characteristics of fluid-solid system and the surrounding conditions [32, 34]. The stick-slip phenomenon, which is commonplace in solid friction systems, is related to instabilities and oscillating time-dependent effects in the flow field [69, 72, 157], where thixotropy/rheopexy and viscoelasticity can be at the origin of these effects [34, 52, 53, 57, 59]. It may also be related to structural turbulence where viscous and elastic forces at the interface compete and hence play alternating roles [115].

In some cases, the stick-slip behavior is associated with a process of alternating fracture-reheal of the sheared sample [92, 195, 196]. Stick-slip appears to be more common in yield-stress fluid systems at relatively low deformation regimes [137, 196]. Several explanations have been proposed for the origin of slip during stick-slip occurrence. These include adhesive or cohesive failure and chain disentanglement mechanisms [34, 72, 91, 92]. Slip in general, including that in the stick-slip instability, can also occur through other mechanisms as discussed in § 3. Most of these mechanisms can apply during stick-slip instability in different systems and under different circumstances. Stick-slip occurrence is clearly manifested by the appearance of periodic oscillations on the flow curves such as flow rate versus applied pressure.

Wall slip may also be blamed for inducing the formation of sharkskin melt fracture in polymeric systems, or at least being one of the possible causes or a contributing factor to this phenomenon [34, 57–59, 69, 95, 157]. Sharkskin fracture could be related to locally varying slip at certain interface regions due possibly to inhomogeneous surface or fluid conditions. The onset of sharkskin seems to occur at a critical shear rate and lasts over a limited range of deformation rate [34, 58, 69, 73, 91, 95]. The critical shear stress for the onset of sharkskin is usually higher than that for the onset of slip [95]. This implies that even if the slip is a necessary condition for the sharkskin formation, it is not a sufficient one. Other factors; such as sample acceleration at the exit region, flow rate, temperature and extensional effects; could also contribute to the onset and severity of sharkskin defect [58, 95]. Sharkskin may also originate from, or associate, stick-slip instability where the oscillating fluctuations at the interface affect the texture of the melt surface, leading to the sharkskin distortion [69, 95, 109]. Oscillating behavior between sharkskin and smooth surface have also been observed during the stickslip instability [34, 73]. This may point out to the involvement of two different instability wavelengths. Sharkskin seems to be highly dependent on the material of the polymer melt, as well as its dependency on the material and properties of the surface and the external conditions [34]. It should be remarked that flow instabilities associated with wall slip can be identified from the trend and turning points on the flow characterization curves [73].

In conclusion, although wall slip seems to play a role in at least some of these flow instabilities, the exact nature of this role is not well understood [58]. Moreover, this role may be different in different fluid-solid systems, physical conditions and types of instability.

## 10 Slip and non-Newtonian Behavior

Wall slip occurs in Newtonian as well as non-Newtonian fluid systems [22, 25, 26, 33, 50, 89, 98], although its occurrence in non-Newtonian is more common than in Newtonian [53, 63, 193]. The reason is that the complexity of non-Newtonian fluids, especially multi-component fluids, allows the introduction of many factors that promote this phenomenon. Slip seems to be the exception in Newtonian systems and the norm in, at least, some types of non-Newtonian systems such as dispersions and yield-stress fluids [32, 65, 103, 162]. The effects of slip are particularly important in non-Newtonian systems as the steep velocity gradients at the boundary layer means high shear rates with subsequent amplification of shear-rate-induced effects such as shear-thinning, shear-thickening and time-dependency [11].

Experimental observations indicate that the slip contribution to the flow rate increases with increasing wall shear stress in the shear-thickening fluids, while it decreases in the shear-thinning fluids [80, 83, 110, 119]. Although the general trend in wall slip is that it normally results in an apparent drop in the bulk viscosity [67, 116] and hence in an increase in the flow throughput, in the case of shearthinning fluids the slip could, in principle, result in an increase in the apparent viscosity and a drop in the flow throughput if the extra flow due to slip does not compensate for the loss of flow due to the lack of deformation and consequent shear-thinning. Similar argument may also apply to yield-stress fluids in the case of partial yield with a mixed plug and bulk flow due to slip-related inhomogeneous stress distribution.

Wall slip could be behind some of the observed plateaux in the flow characterization curves, such as rheograms, where a flow parameter remains constant over a certain range of deformation rate. These plateaux have been observed in many fluid systems during various deformation rate regimes [106]. For example, the intermediate viscosity plateau at intermediate shear rates, as seen in some viscoelastic systems [189, 197], could in some cases originate from wall slip [123] which causes a sudden sharp drop in viscosity then holds the viscosity virtually constant over a certain range of shear rate. Another possibility for the appearance of this plateau is that dynamic yield-stress is responsible for the sudden drop in viscosity while wall slip is responsible for the flat plateau [87]. Other explanations, not related to slip, for the appearance of these intermediate plateaux in viscoelastic systems have also been proposed [189, 197]. Another example of slip-related plateaux is the Newtonian plateau at very low shear rates, as observed for instance in some yieldstress fluids [68, 80, 121], which hides the viscoplastic nature of these materials, as will be discussed in § 10.1.

In the following subsections we discuss some issues related to wall slip with regard to certain types of non-Newtonian behavior.

#### 10.1 Yield-Stress

Wall slip is commonplace in yield-stress fluid systems. One consequence of this is that there is normally an apparent yield due to slip at lower stress than the bulk yield-stress. This could obscure the viscoplastic nature of the material because the apparent flow due to slip hides the yield-stress behavior [71, 77, 87, 108, 121, 160]. In these cases, direct observation techniques, such as visualization, may be required to clarify the situation [77, 106]. Slip could also result in a misleading lower value of yield-stress because although the material appears to flow at a lower value of stress it does so by sliding rather than by undergoing bulk deformation [30, 52, 61, 121, 159, 183]. Because the local stress is below the yield value except possibly at the boundary region, no yielding occurs except at a very thin layer adjacent to the surface, which serves as a lubricating slip film. There is also the possibility that the sliding occurs through a depleted inhomogeneous layer from the continuum phase, or through a film from another phase which exists on the surface prior to the contact or is deposited on the surface from the bulk phase [71, 116, 153]. The lower yield-stress value due to slip may be called 'sliding' or 'apparent' yield-stress [30, 51, 140]. Slip can also lead to large errors in viscosity estimations and flow rate predictions in these systems [30, 52, 61, 77, 106, 160]. It should be remarked that slip could also happen at high deformation rate regimes following bulk-yielding in association with the bulk flow [30, 108, 124, 160, 183].

The presence of slip can also lead to a false yield-stress in non-viscoplastic fluids, where a nonslip at a low deformation regime followed by a sudden slip at a higher deformation regime can give a misleading impression of yielding, which is manifested in a sudden dip in rheograms [80, 87, 123, 184, 198]. The dependence of this behavior on factors, such as rheometric geometry and surface conditions, would reveal its origin as arising from slip rather than viscoplastic yield. Wall slip may also be responsible for the large differences between the static and dynamic yield-stress measurements as obtained from some rheometric geometries [139, 142], although other explanations have also been proposed to explain these discrepancies [199, 200].

In an experimental study on the flow of highly concentrated suspensions of soft particles, it has been reported [51, 140] that depending on the value of the applied stress three regimes of slip have been detected: at low stress (at and below yieldstress) the flow is entirely due to wall slip, slightly above the yield-stress both bulk flow and slip have significant contribution to the fluid motion, and well above yieldstress the slip is negligible and the flow is almost entirely due to bulk deformation. Similar observations have been reported in other studies [30, 116]. Although this trend of behavior is quite logical and may be valid for other types of yield-stress systems, experimental verification is required to generalize these results to other systems.

It is noteworthy that wall slip may be exploited beneficially to measure the yieldstress of viscoplastic materials [116]. Real yield in viscoplastic materials usually marks the transition from plug flow to bulk flow where deformation-induced flow dominates and the significance of slip contribution to the total flow rate reduces dramatically [110, 153]. This transition can be used to estimate the yield-stress value of viscoplastic materials [74, 110].

#### 10.2 Viscoelasticity

As indicated in § 2, there is a correlation between wall slip and the elastic properties of fluid as characterized by the elastic modulus. In some types of concentrated dispersed systems, the slip velocity may vary linearly with the elastic modulus [51, 140, 201]. In general, the elasticity of fluid has a significant impact on the occurrence and magnitude of wall slip [57]. This fact is demonstrated more vividly by some proposed mechanisms for wall slip and the formation of slip layer (see for example [51] on the elasto-hydrodynamic theory and refer to § 3 for further discussion). The elastic properties of the surface also have an impact on the slip especially when the fluid itself is characterized by a strong elastic nature [16]. Theoretical models supported by experimental evidence indicate that slip can lead to flow instabilities and complex time-dependent behavior in viscoelastic shear flow; moreover, viscoelastic effects may also be at the origin of some slip-related instabilities [57, 59]. It has been claimed [73] that the observed overshoots in some viscoelastic systems could be an artifact of wall slip. This view challenges the generally-accepted constitutive characterization of this phenomenon and may also be counterintuitive [189, 197].

With regards to the interaction between wall slip and the extensional flow (which is one of the characteristic features of viscoelastic fluids), converging-diverging flow channels and other geometric irregularities (which are particularly important in the flow of viscoelastic fluids through porous media) [189, 190], there are few explicit discussions in the literature of wall slip on these subjects. Extensional flow effects are generally ignored or given minor consideration in the literature of fluids. It has been asserted [46] that when the no-slip at wall condition holds, the flow will be dominated by shear effects, while when this condition is violated, elongational effects will dominate. However, elongational flow effects could dominate even when the no-slip condition holds, due for instance to the geometry of the flow path [189, 197]. One example is the nonslip flow of viscoelastic fluids in convergingdiverging geometries. However, in general slip at wall reduces shear deformation and encourages extensional flow although other factors still have a significant role in determining the type of deformation [66]. There seem to be a suggestion in [61]that extensional flow is less susceptible to wall slip, due possibly to the nature of the measurement technique used in this study. Further discussions concerning the relation between wall slip and extensional flow could be found in [61, 95, 202, 203].

#### **10.3** Time-Dependency

As indicated already, slip at wall can have time-dependency, as well as spacedependency, due possibly to temporal variation in the flow field, or to flow instabilities such as stick-slip, or to the involvement of non-Newtonian effects such as viscoelasticity and thixotropy/rheopexy [53, 73, 78]. Wall slip can develop through an evolving structural change in the slip layer at the boundary, or through a dynamic evolution of the depleted layer which takes time to form during transitional state flow [80]. Because these developments are manifested in a time-dependent viscosity which characterizes thixotropy, wall slip can be confused with thixotropy [80, 204]. Therefore some of the observed apparent thixotropic effects could originate from dynamic time-dependent slippage at wall [61, 101]. However, some of these effects can be real thixotropic effects when they arise from structural changes even if these changes are developed through a wall slip mechanism and occur mainly at the boundary layer, although they can also be attributed to wall slip. One factor that can exacerbate the confusion between thixotropy and wall slip is the strong association between thixotropy and yield-stress fluids which wall slip is one of their characteristic features [78, 128, 152].

In tube viscometers, time-dependent effects from thixotropic fluids may be detected qualitatively in some measurements. Because the effect of tube diameter variation caused by the slip of time-independent fluids is similar to that caused by the flow of time-dependent fluids, certain procedures have been proposed to distinguish the two effects by varying the tube length with a fixed diameter and obtaining certain characterization curves. Separate curves will be obtained from time-dependent fluids, while identical curves will be obtained from slipping timeindependent fluids [205].

#### 11 Slip and Friction

No-slip condition arises, according to some proposed mechanisms as indicated earlier, because of static friction between the fluid and the surface. What about the dynamic friction during fluid-solid interaction when wall slip occurs? Although slip at wall could be non-frictional as well as frictional depending on the fluid-solid system and ambient conditions [39, 44, 80, 84, 92, 162, 206, 207], total frictionless slip may be a remote possibility for viscous flow. Frictionless slip may be possible for rarefied gas systems if elastic collision between the gas molecules and the solid is assumed. Anyway, the frictional nature of wall slip should be strongly related to the type of slip, i.e. true or apparent, and to the slip mechanisms [84]. For example, the depleted layer mechanism should require, at least in most cases, a certain degree of frictional losses due to viscous dissipation in this layer [14]. In the case of frictional slip, the strength of frictional forces and the amount of frictional losses should depend on the fluid-solid system and the ambient physical conditions such as pressure and temperature [80]. As in the case of solid friction, surface roughness normally increases frictional resistance and frictional losses especially in the case of turbulent flows [10].

# 12 Slip Control

In practical situations where wall slip is unwanted, various methods are employed to eliminate or minimize slip, although total elimination could sometimes be very difficult or even impossible to achieve [63]. For example, surfaces are deliberately roughened to reduce the effect of slip [68, 71, 80, 112, 201]. This is achieved by various techniques such as serrating or coating or impregnating the surface, abrasive blasting, chemical treatment, and attaching solvent-proof sandpapers [30, 55, 61, 63, 77, 78, 80, 102, 106, 108, 116, 121, 125, 131, 160, 162, 208]. Some of these techniques could disturb the system by introducing or modifying other factors that affect slip [20]. Also, excessive roughness may induce turbulence and instabilities. Furthermore, in some cases increasing surface roughness has little effect on reducing slip, and may also contribute to sample fracture and structural breakdown [163, 209]. Slip can also be controlled by changing the physicochemical properties of the surface other than roughness, such as wettability, through chemical treatment or surface coating or by choosing a proper type of material [15, 23, 24, 30, 53, 61, 80, 83, 93, 121, 123, 124, 145, 149].

In the case of highly-viscous fluids and yield-stress materials, adhesives could

be used to attach the sample to the surface to prevent slip [106, 135]. In rheometry, certain types of rheometric systems, such as the vane geometry, are used to eliminate or reduce slip [68, 123, 137, 142, 161, 184–186]. Another measure to eliminate or reduce wall slip is to increase the dimensions of the rheometric apparatus, although this could complicate the measurement procedures and may not be practical in some circumstances due to experimental restrictions [65, 116]. Slip may also be controlled by adjusting the flow regime and the surrounding physical conditions, such as pressure and temperature, and by changing the fluid properties or fluid-solid interaction through, for instance, adding minute quantities of active substances [22, 33]. On the other side, slip can be enhanced, when it is desirable, by taking opposite measures such as smoothing the surfaces and employing slip-enhancing additives [22].

### 13 Conclusions

Wall slip is a complex phenomenon to which many physical and chemical factors contribute. These include the type and properties of fluid, flow and surface, as well as the surrounding conditions. The generally-accepted boundary condition of noslip at fluid-solid contact should be considered with caution especially in the non-Newtonian, non-wetting and gaseous systems and at micrometer and nanometer scales. The acceptance of this condition should be based on thorough assessment in each individual case.

Serious precautions should be taken, when dealing with flow systems that may suffer from unwanted slip, to prevent or minimize, or at least detect and correct, this effect to ensure that the processes are not affected and the measurements are not contaminated with substantial errors. Yield-stress systems may require special attention as otherwise the detection of yield and the value of yield-stress, as well as the fluid viscosity and flow rate, could be compromised. It seems that in many practical situations where wall slip is unwanted, complete eradication of slip is very hard, if not impossible, to achieve. Therefore, delaying the onset of slip, reducing its magnitude and neutralizing its effects may be the optimum that the investigator hopes for. The last resort is to measure the slip velocity and apply corrections to account for the effects of slip.

Thanks to the complexity of wall slip, the literature of this phenomenon is full of contradicting views and results, experimental as well as theoretical, and hence many issues will remain unresolved for long time to come.

# References

- G.K. Batchelor. An Introduction to Fluid Dynamics. Cambridge University Press, 1967. 4, 5, 6
- M.A. Day. The no-slip condition of fluid dynamics. *Erkenntnis*, 33(3):285–296, 1990.
   4, 5
- [3] R.I. Tanner. Engineering Rheology. Oxford University Press, 2nd edition, 2000. 4, 17
- [4] C. Pozrikidis. Fluid Dynamics: Theory, Computation, and Numerical Simulation. Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2001. 4, 5, 6, 30
- [5] J.H. Ferziger; M. Perić. Computational Methods for Fluid Dynamics.
   Springer, third edition, 2002. 4, 5
- [6] P.K. Kundu; I.M. Cohen. *Fluid Mechanics*. Academic Press, second edition, 2002. 4, 5
- [7] D.C. Prieve. A Course in Fluid Mechanics with Vector Field Theory. Carnegie Mellon University, 2000. 4, 6, 17
- [8] T. Kiljański. A method for correction of the wall-slip effect in a Couette rheometer. *Rheologica Acta*, 28(1):61–64, 1989. 4, 7, 22, 25, 27, 28, 31
- M. Sun; C. Ebner. Molecular dynamics study of flow at a fluid-wall interface.
   Physical Review Letters, 69(24):3491–3494, 1992. 4, 11, 29
- [10] F.M. White. *Fluid Mechanics*. McGraw-Hill, fourth edition, 2002. 4, 43
- [11] A. Maciel; V. Salas; J.F.A. Soltero; J. Guzmán; O. Manero. On the wall slip of polymer blends. *Journal of Polymer Science Part B*, 40(4):303–316, 2002.
  4, 7, 12, 14, 15, 16, 22, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27, 28, 29, 33, 34, 37

- [12] J.N. Tilton. Perry's Chemical Engineers' Handbook Section 6: Fluid and Particle Dynamics. McGraw-Hill Professional, 8th edition, 2007. 4, 12, 13, 32
- [13] Y.C. Lam;Z.Y. Wang; X. Chen; S.C. Joshi. Wall slip of concentrated suspension melts in capillary flows. *Powder Technology*, 177(3):162–169, 2007. 4, 7, 8, 9, 12, 14, 22, 27, 28, 29, 30, 34
- [14] H. Oertel, editor. Prandtl's Essentials of Fluid Mechanics. Springer, second edition, 2004. 4, 5, 43
- [15] S. Luk; R. Mutharasan; D. Apelian. Experimental observations of wall slip: tube and packed bed flow. *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 26(8):1609–1616, 1987. 4, 6, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 17, 21, 23, 24, 32, 33, 34, 43
- [16] O.I. Vinogradova. Slippage of water over hydrophobic surfaces. International Journal of Mineral Processing, 56(1-4):31-60, 1999. 5, 6, 8, 12, 15, 17, 18, 20, 33, 40
- [17] D.C. Tretheway; C.D. Meinhart. Apparent fluid slip at hydrophobic microchannel walls. *Physics of Fluids*, 14(3):L9–L12, 2002. 5, 6, 15, 16, 17, 18, 24, 29, 32
- [18] C. Cheikh; G. Koper. Stick-Slip Transition at the Nanometer Scale. *Physical Review Letters*, 91(15):156102, 2003. 5, 8, 25
- [19] J. Zhang; D.Y. Kwok. Apparent slip over a solid-liquid interface with a no-slip boundary condition. *Physical Review E*, 70(5):056701, 2004. 5, 9, 11, 12, 17, 18, 29
- [20] C. Neto; D.R. Evans; E. Bonaccurso; H-J. Butt; V.S.J. Craig. Boundary slip in Newtonian liquids: a review of experimental studies. *Reports on Progress*

*in Physics*, 68(12):2859–2897, 2005. 5, 6, 7, 12, 13, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 26, 43

- [21] T. Schmatko; H. Hervet; L. Leger. Friction and Slip at Simple Fluid-Solid Interfaces: The Roles of the Molecular Shape and the Solid-Liquid Interaction. *Physical Review Letters*, 94(24):244501, 2005. 5, 6, 11, 12, 15, 16, 17, 21, 29
- [22] S. Granick; Y. Zhu; H. Lee. Slippery questions about complex fluids flowing past solids. *Nature Materials*, 2:221–227, 2003. 5, 6, 8, 12, 15, 16, 17, 18, 20, 22, 24, 29, 37, 44
- [23] N.V. Churaev; V.D. Sobolev; A.N. Somov. Slippage of liquids over lyophobic solid surfaces. Journal of Colloid and Interface Science, 97(2):574–581, 1984.
  5, 6, 11, 12, 14, 15, 17, 21, 22, 43
- [24] R. Pit; H. Hervet; L. Léger. Direct Experimental Evidence of Slip in Hexadecane: Solid Interfaces. *Physical Review Letters*, 85(5):980–983, 2000. 5, 6, 11, 19, 29, 43
- [25] V.S.J. Craig; C. Neto; D.R.M. Williams. Shear-Dependent Boundary Slip in an Aqueous Newtonian Liquid. *Physical Review Letters*, 87(5):054504, 2001.
  5, 6, 12, 13, 15, 16, 20, 25, 32, 37
- [26] P.G. de Gennes. Wetting: statics and dynamics. Reviews of Modern Physics, 57(3):827–863, 1985. 5, 12, 15, 16, 24, 37
- [27] E. Bonaccurso; M. Kappl; H-J. Butt. Hydrodynamic Force Measurements: Boundary Slip of Water on Hydrophilic Surfaces and Electrokinetic Effects. *Physical Review Letters*, 88(7):076103, 2002. 5, 6, 8, 11, 15, 16, 17
- [28] J-H.J. Cho; B.M. Law; F. Rieutord. Dipole-Dependent Slip of Newtonian

Liquids at Smooth Solid Hydrophobic Surfaces. *Physical Review Letters*, 92(16):166102, 2004. 5, 6, 12, 14, 15, 17, 29

- [29] P. Huang; J.S. Guasto; K.S. Breuer. Direct measurement of slip velocities using three-dimensional total internal reflection velocimetry. *Journal of Fluid Mechanics*, 566:447–464, 2006. 5, 16, 17, 23, 29
- [30] J.R. Seth; M. Cloitre; R.T. Bonnecaze. Influence of short-range forces on wall-slip in microgel pastes. *Journal of Rheology*, 52(5):1241–1268, 2008. 5, 11, 12, 13, 15, 19, 24, 29, 34, 39, 40, 43
- [31] Y. Cohen; A.B. Metzner. An analysis of apparent slip flow of polymer solutions. *Rheologica Acta*, 25(1):28–35, 1986. 5, 9, 11, 22, 23, 26, 32
- [32] W.R. Schowalter. The behavior of complex fluids at solid boundaries. Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 29:25–36, 1988. 5, 6, 10, 12, 15, 35, 37
- [33] Y. Zhu; S. Granick. Rate-Dependent Slip of Newtonian Liquid at Smooth Surfaces. *Physical Review Letters*, 87(1):096105, 2001. 5, 13, 15, 37, 44
- [34] M.M. Denn. Extrusion Instabilities and Wall Slip. Annual Review of Fluid Mechanics, 33:265–287, 2001. 5, 6, 9, 10, 15, 16, 24, 26, 29, 35, 36
- [35] P.A. Thompson; M.O. Robbins. Shear flow near solids: Epitaxial order and flow boundary conditions. *Physical Review A*, 41(12):6830–6837, 1990. 6, 11, 12, 29
- [36] C. Cottin-Bizonne; S. Jurine; J. Baudry; J. Crassous; F. Restagno; É. Charlaix. Nanorheology: An investigation of the boundary condition at hydrophobic and hydrophilic interfaces. *The European Physical Journal E*, 9(1):47–53, 2002. 6, 8, 17, 18, 21, 26

- [37] D.C. Tretheway; C.D. Meinhart. Effects of Absolute Pressure on Fluid Slip in a Hydrophobic Microchannel. ASME 2003 International Mechanical Engineering Congress and Exposition (IMECE2003). November 15-21, Washington, DC, USA, pages 561-564, 2003. 6, 8, 12, 13, 14, 15, 18, 20, 29, 34
- [38] I.G. Currie. Fundamental Mechanics of Fluids. Marcel Dekker, third edition, 2003. 6
- [39] H. Hervet; L. Léger. Flow with slip at the wall: from simple to complex fluids. Comptes Rendus Physique, 4(2):241-249, 2003. 6, 7, 15, 16, 17, 19, 29, 35, 42
- [40] S. Lichter; A. Roxin; S. Mandre. Mechanisms for Liquid Slip at Solid Surfaces.
   *Physical Review Letters*, 93(8):086001, 2004. 6, 8
- [41] C. Yan-Yan; Y. Hou-Hui; L. Hua-Bing. Boundary Slip and Surface Interaction: A Lattice Boltzmann Simulation. *Chinese Physics Letters*, 25(1):184–187, 2008. 6, 7, 11, 14, 15, 30
- [42] D.L. Morris; L. Hannon; A.L. Garcia. Slip length in a dilute gas. *Physical Review A*, 46(8):5279–5281, 1992. 6, 15, 29, 30
- [43] G. Arya; H-C. Chang; E.J. Maginn. Molecular Simulations of Knudsen Wallslip: Effect of Wall Morphology. *Molecular Simulation*, 29(10-11):697–709, 2003. 6, 9, 11, 12, 15, 25, 29
- [44] S. Lichter; A. Martini; R.Q. Snurr; Q. Wang. Liquid Slip in Nanoscale Channels as a Rate Process. *Physical Review Letters*, 98(22):226001, 2007. 6, 15, 29, 42
- [45] F.A.L. Dullien. Single phase flow through porous media and pore structure.
   The Chemical Engineering Journal, 10(1):1–34, 1975. 6, 32

- [46] C. Tropea; A.L. Yarin; J.F. Foss, editor. Springer Handbook of Experimental Fluid Mechanics. Springer-Verlag, 2007. 6, 7, 12, 14, 15, 17, 20, 23, 34, 41
- [47] W. Kozicki; C.J. Hsu; C. Tiu. Non-Newtonian flow through packed beds and porous media. *Chemical Engineering Science*, 22(4):487–502, 1967. 6, 11, 32, 33
- [48] D.C. Tretheway; C.D. Meinhart. A generating mechanism for apparent fluid slip in hydrophobic microchannels. *Physics of Fluids*, 16(5):1509–1515, 2004.
  6, 8, 12, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 25, 30, 32
- [49] K.B. Migler; H. Hervet; L. Leger. Slip transition of a polymer melt under shear stress. *Physical Review Letters*, 70(3):287–290, 1993. 6, 11, 12, 15, 25, 26, 29
- [50] C. Neto; V.S.J. Craig; D.R.M. Williams. Evidence of shear-dependent boundary slip in newtonian liquids. *The European Physical Journal E*, 12(1):71–74, 2003. 6, 12, 13, 15, 17, 21, 24, 25, 26, 29, 37
- [51] S.P. Meeker; R.T. Bonnecaze; M. Cloitre. Slip and flow in pastes of soft particles: Direct observation and rheology. *Journal of Rheology*, 48(6):1295– 1320, 2004. 6, 12, 13, 15, 20, 22, 25, 28, 29, 30, 34, 39, 40
- [52] R.F. Westover. The significance of slip of polymer melt flow. Polymer Engineering & Science, 6(1):83–89, 1966. 6, 9, 12, 14, 26, 30, 35, 39
- [53] S.G. Hatzikiriakos; J.M. Dealy. Wall slip of molten high density polyethylene.
  I. Sliding plate rheometer studies. *Journal of Rheology*, 35(4):497–523, 1991.
  6, 9, 12, 14, 16, 24, 25, 26, 33, 34, 35, 37, 41, 43
- [54] A. Berker; W.E. Arsdale. Phenomenological models of viscoplastic, thixotropic, and granular materials. *Rheologica Acta*, 31(2):119–138, 1992. 6, 11, 15, 22, 23, 33, 34

- [55] Y. Chen; D.M. Kalyon; E. Bayramli. Effects of surface roughness and the chemical structure of materials of construction on wall slip behavior of linear low density polyethylene in capillary flow. Journal of Applied Polymer Science, 50(7):1169–1177, 1993. 6, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 19, 21, 24, 25, 27, 28, 31, 43
- [56] R.I. Tanner. Partial Wall Slip in Polymer Flow. Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research, 33(10):2434–2436, 1994. 6, 19, 21
- [57] M.D. Graham. Wall slip and the nonlinear dynamics of large amplitude oscillatory shear flows. *Journal of Rheology*, 39(4):697–712, 1995. 6, 9, 10, 14, 16, 24, 26, 35, 36, 40
- [58] S.G. Hatzikiriakos; P. Hong; W. Ho; C.W. Stewart. The effect of teflon<sup>TM</sup> coatings in polyethylene capillary extrusion. *Journal of Applied Polymer Science*, 55(4):595–603, 1995. 6, 8, 10, 12, 13, 14, 15, 27, 28, 36, 37
- [59] W.B. Black; M.D. Graham. Wall-Slip and Polymer-Melt Flow Instability. *Physical Review Letters*, 77(5):956–959, 1996. 6, 8, 10, 12, 13, 14, 15, 24, 25, 26, 33, 34, 35, 36, 40
- [60] E.E. Rosenbaum; S.G. Hatzikiriakos. Wall slip in the capillary flow of molten polymers subject to viscous heating. *AIChE Journal*, 43(3):598608, 1997. 6, 14, 27, 28, 30
- [61] J. Plucinski; R.K. Gupta; S. Chakrabarti. Wall slip of mayonnaises in viscometers. *Rheologica Acta*, 37(3):256–269, 1998. 6, 10, 13, 17, 19, 26, 28, 29, 31, 39, 41, 42, 43
- [62] Y.M. Joshi; A.K. Lele; R.A. Mashelkar. Slipping fluids: a unified transient network model. Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 89(3):303–335, 2000. 6, 23, 24, 25, 26, 30

- [63] G-S. Chang; J-S. Koo; K-W. Song. Wall slip of vaseline in steady shear rheometry. *Korea-Australia Rheology Journal*, 15(2):55–61, 2003. 6, 7, 9, 12, 13, 20, 25, 26, 27, 30, 37, 43
- [64] F. Guo; P.L. Wong; M. Geng; M. Kaneta. Occurrence of Wall Slip in Elastohydrodynamic Lubrication Contacts. *Tribology Letters*, 34(2):103–111, 2009.
  6, 8, 13, 14, 15
- [65] R. Buscall. Letter to the Editor: Wall slip in dispersion rheometry. Journal of Rheology, 54(6):1177–1183, 2010. 6, 9, 10, 14, 37, 44
- [66] A. Lawal; D.M. Kalyon. Squeezing flow of viscoplastic fluids subject to wall slip. *Polymer Engineering & Science*, 38(11):1793–1804, 1998. 6, 15, 22, 33, 41
- [67] M.C. Sánchez; C. Valenci; J.M. Franco; C. Gallegos. Wall Slip Phenomena in Oil-in-Water Emulsions: Effect of Some Structural Parameters. *Journal* of Colloid and Interface Science, 241(1):226–232, 2001. 6, 7, 10, 12, 14, 22, 26, 37
- [68] G.H. Meeten. Squeeze flow of soft solids between rough surfaces. *Rheologica Acta*, 43(1):6–16, 2004. 6, 7, 13, 15, 16, 19, 20, 21, 38, 43, 44
- [69] S-Q. Wang; P.A. Drda; Y-W. Inn. Exploring molecular origins of sharkskin, partial slip, and slope change in flow curves of linear low density polyethylene. *Journal of Rheology*, 40(5):875–898, 1996. 6, 24, 26, 35, 36
- [70] G. Massey; E Durliat L. Léger; H. Hervet. Wall slip in polymer melts. Journal of Physics: Condensed Matter, 9(37):7719–7740, 1997. 6, 10, 14, 16, 24, 29, 34
- [71] R.G. Larson. The Structure and Rheology of Complex Fluids. Oxford University Press, 1999. 6, 10, 15, 16, 24, 25, 26, 27, 33, 35, 38, 39, 43

- [72] J.L.A. Dubbeldam; J. Molenaar. Self-consistent dynamics of wall slip. *Phys-ical Review E*, 67(1):011803, 2003. 6, 15, 24, 30, 33, 35, 36
- [73] D.M. Kalyon; H. Gevgilili. Wall slip and extrudate distortion of three polymer melts. *Journal of Rheology*, 47(3):683–699, 2003. 6, 10, 25, 26, 28, 29, 35, 36, 40, 41
- [74] D.M. Kalyon. Apparent slip and viscoplasticity of concentrated suspensions.
   Journal of Rheology, 49(3):621–640, 2005. 7, 9, 11, 14, 15, 22, 23, 25, 29, 34, 40
- [75] R.B. Bird; R.C. Armstrong; O. Hassager. Dynamics of Polymeric Liquids, volume 1. John Wily & Sons, second edition, 1987. 7, 15
- [76] K.S. Sorbie. Depleted layer effects in polymer flow through porous media:
  I. Single capillary calculations. Journal of Colloid and Interface Science, 139(2):299–314, 1990. 7, 22, 23, 32, 33
- [77] D.M. Kalyon; P. Yaras; B. Aral; U. Yilmazer. Rheological behavior of a concentrated suspension: A solid rocket fuel simulant. *Journal of Rheology*, 37(1):35–53, 1993. 7, 11, 13, 22, 25, 27, 28, 29, 30, 33, 34, 35, 38, 39, 43
- [78] B.K. Aral; D.M. Kalyon. Effects of temperature and surface roughness on time-dependent development of wall slip in steady torsional flow of concentrated suspensions. *Journal of Rheology*, 38(4):957–972, 1994. 7, 12, 13, 14, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 28, 29, 34, 35, 41, 42, 43
- [79] F.A. Holland; R. Bragg. Fluid Flow for Chemical Engineers. Edward Arnold, second edition, 1995. 7, 12, 13, 14, 15, 22, 23, 25, 28, 33
- [80] H.A. Barnes. A review of the slip (wall depletion) of polymer solutions, emulsions and particle suspensions in viscometers: its cause, character, and

cure. Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 56(3):221–251, 1995. 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 19, 22, 23, 25, 26, 27, 31, 32, 34, 35, 37, 38, 39, 42, 43

- [81] J.A. Goshawk; D.M. Binding; D.B. Kell; R. Goodacre. Rheological phenomena occurring during the shearing flow of mayonnaise. *Journal of Rheology*, 42(6):1537–1553, 1998. 7, 13, 19, 25, 30, 31, 34
- [82] Y.L. Yeow; B. Choon; L. Karniawan; L. Santoso. Obtaining the shear rate function and the slip velocity function from Couette viscometry data. *Journal* of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 124(1-3):43–49, 2004. 7, 28
- [83] Y. Cohen; A.B. Metzner. Apparent Slip Flow of Polymer Solutions. Journal of Rheology, 29(1):67–102, 1985. 7, 9, 10, 11, 13, 22, 23, 25, 26, 27, 28, 31, 32, 33, 34, 37, 43
- [84] R. Pit; H. Hervet; L. Léger. Friction and slip of a simple liquid at a solid surface. *Tribology Letters*, 7(2-3):147–152, 1999. 7, 8, 11, 12, 22, 24, 29, 30, 42, 43
- [85] N. El Kissi; J-M. Piaua. Slip and friction of polymer melt flows. *Rheology Series*, 5:357–388, 1996. 7, 12, 14, 24
- [86] H.C. Ottinger. Thermodynamic formulation of wall slip. Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 152(1-3):66–75, 2008. 7, 10, 31
- [87] W.B. Russel; M.C. Grant. Distinguishing between dynamic yielding and wall slip in a weakly flocculated colloidal dispersion. *Colloids and Surfaces A*, 161(2):271–282, 2000. 7, 9, 13, 25, 34, 38, 39
- [88] S. Liu; J.H. Masliyah. On non-Newtonian fluid flow in ducts and porous media - Optical rheometry in opposed jets and flow through porous media. *Chemical Engineering Science*, 53(6):1175–1201, 1998. 8, 11, 32

- [89] C.L. Henry; C. Neto; D.R. Evans; S. Biggs; V.S.J. Craig. The effect of surfactant adsorption on liquid boundary slippage. *Physica A*, 339(1-2):60–65, 2004. 8, 12, 13, 15, 17, 24, 26, 29, 37
- [90] S. Balasubramanian; C.J. Mundy. Calculation of friction coefficient of a solid-liquid interface via a non-equilibrium molecular dynamics simulation. Bulletin of Materials Science, 22(5):873–876, 1998. 8
- [91] L. Robert; Y. Demay; B. Vergnes. Stick-slip flow of high density polyethylene in a transparent slit die investigated by laser Doppler velocimetry. *Rheologica Acta*, 43(1):89–98, 2004. 8, 24, 29, 30, 35, 36
- [92] F. Rodríguez-González; J. Pérez-González; B.M. Marín-Santibáñez; L. de Vargas. Kinematics of the stick-slip capillary flow of high-density polyethylene. *Chemical Engineering Science*, 64(22):4675–4683, 2009. 8, 24, 29, 35, 36, 42
- [93] R.N. Govardhan; G.S. Srinivas; A. Asthana; M.S. Bobji. Time dependence of effective slip on textured hydrophobic surfaces. *Physics of Fluids*, 21(5):052001, 2009. 8, 15, 16, 19, 20, 21, 25, 43
- [94] E. Ruckenstein; P. Rajora. On the no-slip boundary condition of hydrodynamics. Journal of Colloid and Interface Science, 96(2):488-491, 1983. 8, 12, 13, 17, 18, 23
- [95] S.G. Hatzikiriakos. The onset of wall slip and sharkskin melt fracture in capillary flow. *Polymer Engineering & Science*, 34(19):1441–1449, 1994.
  8, 13, 30, 33, 34, 36, 41
- [96] K.A. Kumar; M.D. Graham. Effect of pressure-dependent slip on flow curve multiplicity. *Rheologica Acta*, 37(3):245–255, 1998. 8, 13, 14, 15, 34, 35

- [97] J. Harting; C. Kunert; H.J. Herrmann. Lattice Boltzmann simulations of apparent slip in hydrophobic microchannels. *Europhysics Letters*, 75(2):328– 334, 2006. 8, 12, 13, 14, 15, 17, 30, 34
- [98] E. Bonaccurso; H-J. Butt; V.S.J. Craig. Surface Roughness and Hydrodynamic Boundary Slip of a Newtonian Fluid in a Completely Wetting System. *Physical Review Letters*, 90(14):144501, 2003. 9, 13, 14, 17, 19, 21, 29, 37
- [99] M. Mooney. Explicit Formulas for Slip and Fluidity. Journal of Rheology, 2(2):210–222, 1931. 9, 15, 27, 33
- [100] K. Chakrabandhu; R.K. Singh. Wall slip determination for coarse food suspensions in tube flow at high temperatures. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 70(1):73–81, 2005. 9, 11, 12, 14, 22, 28, 33, 34
- [101] W.H. Boersma; P.J.M. Baets; J. Laven; H.N. Stein. Time-dependent behavior and wall slip in concentrated shear thickening dispersions. *Journal of Rheology*, 35(6):1093–1120, 1991. 9, 29, 42
- [102] P.E. Boukany; S-Q. Wang. Exploring the transition from wall slip to bulk shearing banding in well-entangled DNA solutions. *Soft Matter*, 5:780–789, 2009. 9, 29, 43
- [103] M.P. Lettinga; S. Manneville. Competition between Shear Banding and Wall Slip in Wormlike Micelles. *Physical Review Letters*, 103(24):248302, 2009. 9, 10, 29, 37
- [104] E.A. Toorman. Modelling the thixotropic behaviour of dense cohesive sediment suspensions. *Rheologica Acta*, 36(1):56–65, 1997. 10, 13, 26
- [105] M.M. Denn. Issues in viscoelastic fluid mechanics. Annual Review of Fluid Mechanics, 22:13–34, 1990. 10, 35

- [106] A. Magnin; J.M. Piaua. Cone-and-plate rheometry of yield stress fluids. Study of an aqueous gel. Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 36:85–108, 1990. 10, 13, 19, 26, 29, 30, 38, 39, 43, 44
- [107] Jr. M.R. King; D.T. Leighton. Measurement of the inertial lift on a moving sphere in contact with a plane wall in a shear flow. *Physics of Fluids*, 9(5):1248–1255, 1997. 10, 23
- [108] A. Lindner; P. Coussot; D. Bonn. Viscous Fingering in a Yield Stress Fluid.
   Physical Review Letters, 85(2):314–317, 2000. 10, 29, 38, 39, 43
- [109] G.C. Georgiou. The time-dependent, compressible Poiseuille and extrudateswell flows of a Carreau fluid with slip at the wall. Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 109(2-3):93–114, 2003. 10, 30, 35, 36
- [110] L. Chen; Y. Duan; C. Zhao; L. Yang. Rheological behavior and wall slip of concentrated coal water slurry in pipe flows. *Chemical Engineering and Processing: Process Intensification*, 48(7):1241–1248, 2009. 10, 11, 13, 22, 25, 27, 28, 30, 34, 37, 40
- [111] R. Ling; C. Jian-Guo; Z. Ke-Qin. Dual Role of Wall Slip on Linear Stability of Plane Poiseuille Flow. *Chinese Physics Letters*, 25(2):601–603, 2008. 10
- [112] A. Lawal; D.M. Kalyon. Nonisothermal extrusion flow of viscoplastic fluids with wall slip. *International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer*, 40(16):3883– 3897, 1997. 10, 12, 15, 28, 33, 43
- [113] G. Astarita. Possible Interpretation of Mechanism of Drag Reduction in Viscoelastic Liquids. Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Fundamentals, 4(3):354–356, 1965. 10
- [114] W.M. Jones; S.P. Ho. The flow of dilute aqueous solutions of macromolecules

in various geometries: VII. Mechanisms of resistance in porous media. *Jour*nal of Physics D: Applied Physics, 12(3):383–393, 1979. 10

- [115] W.D. McComb. The Physics of Fluid Turbulence. Oxford University Press, 1992. 10, 35
- [116] Q.D. Nguyen; D.V. Boger. Measuring the Flow Properties of Yield Stress Fluids. Annual Review of Fluid Mechanics, 24:47–88, 1992. 11, 12, 13, 19, 20, 25, 26, 30, 31, 37, 39, 40, 43, 44
- [117] R.J. Marshall; A.B. Metzner. Flow of viscoelastic fluids through porous media. Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Fundamentals, 6(3):393–400, 1967.
   11, 32
- [118] L.L. Blyler Jr.; A.C. Hart Jr. Capillary flow instability of ethylene polymer melts. *Polymer Engineering & Science*, 10(4):193–203, 1970. 11, 12, 14, 26, 27
- [119] U. Yilmazer; D.M. Kalyon. The Interfacial Interactions in Polymeric Composites. NATO Advanced Study Institute, 1992. 11, 13, 14, 15, 22, 25, 27, 30, 34, 37
- [120] M.J. Ruiz-Viera; M.A. Delgado; J.M. Franco; C. Gallegos. Evaluation of wall slip effects in the lubricating grease/air two-phase flow along pipelines. *Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics*, 139(3):190–196, 2006. 11, 19, 20, 22, 34
- [121] H.J. Walls; S.B. Caines; A.M. Sanchez; S.A. Khan. Yield stress and wall slip phenomena in colloidal silica gels. *Journal of Rheology*, 47(4):847–868, 2003.
   11, 12, 18, 24, 25, 31, 38, 39, 43
- [122] Y. Huang; K.S. Sorbie. The Adsorption and In-Situ Rheological Behavior of Xanthan Solution Flowing Through Porous Media. SPE/DOE Enhanced

*Oil Recovery Symposium, 22-24 April, Tulsa, Oklahoma, SPE/DOE 24153,* 1992. 12, 23, 32, 33

- [123] J.M. Franco; C. Gallegos; H.A. Barnes. On slip effects in steady-state flow measurements of oil-in-water food emulsions. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 36(1):89–102, 1998. 12, 13, 16, 19, 22, 26, 31, 38, 39, 43, 44
- [124] S.V. Kao; L.E. Nielsen; C.T. Hill. Rheology of concentrated suspensions of spheres. I. Effect of the liquid-solid interface. *Journal of Colloid and Interface Science*, 53(3):358–366, 1975. 12, 17, 35, 39, 43
- [125] R. Pal. Slippage during the flow of emulsions in rheometers. Colloids and Surfaces A, 162(1-3):55-66, 2000. 12, 13, 14, 20, 22, 23, 25, 26, 43
- [126] H. Gevgilili; D.M. Kalyon. Step strain flow: Wall slip effects and other error sources. Journal of Rheology, 45(2):467–475, 2001. 12, 29, 31
- [127] V. Bertola. A note on the effects of liquid viscoelasticity and wall slip on foam drainage. Journal of Physics: Condensed Matter, 19(24):246105, 2007.
  12, 25
- [128] L. Jossic; A. Magnin. Drag of an isolated cylinder and interactions between two cylinders in yield stress fluids. *Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics*, 164(1-3):9–16, 2009. 12, 19, 42
- [129] U.-C. Boehnke; T. Remmler; H. Motschmann; S. Wurlitzer; J. Hauwede; Th.M. Fischer. Partial Air Wetting on Solvophobic Surfaces in Polar Liquids. Journal of Colloid and Interface Science, 211(2):243–251, 1999. 12
- [130] A.M. Kraynik; W.R. Schowalter. Slip at the Wall and Extrudate Roughness with Aqueous Solutions of Polyvinyl Alcohol and Sodium Borate. *Journal of Rheology*, 25(1):95–114, 1981. 12

- [131] Y. Chen; D.M. Kalyon; E. Bayramli. Wall Slip Behavior of Linear Low Density Polyethylene in Capillary Flow: Effects of Materials of Construction and Surface Roughness. Society of Plastics Engineers ANTEC Technical Papers, 38:1747–1751, 1992. 12, 19, 21, 27, 33, 43
- [132] J. Baudry; E. Charlaix. Experimental Evidence for a Large Slip Effect at a Nonwetting Fluid-Solid Interface. *Langmuir*, 17(17):5232–5236, 2001. 12, 17, 21, 29
- [133] C. Cottin-Bizonne; B. Cross; A. Steinberger; E. Charlaix. Boundary Slip on Smooth Hydrophobic Surfaces: Intrinsic Effects and Possible Artifacts. *Physical Review Letters*, 94(5):056102, 2005. 12, 17, 20, 21, 26
- [134] J.W.G. Tyrrell; P. Attard. Images of Nanobubbles on Hydrophobic Surfaces and Their Interactions. *Physical Review Letters*, 87(17):176104, 2001. 12, 18
- [135] A. Magnin; J.M. Piau. Shear rheometry of fluids with a yield stress. Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 23:91–106, 1987. 13, 20, 26, 28, 44
- [136] A.J.P. Fletcher; S.R.G. Flew; S.P. Lamb; T. Lund; E. Bjørnestad; A. Stavland; N.B. Gjøvikli. Measurements of Polysaccharide Polymer Properties in Porous Media. SPE International Symposium on Oilflield Chemistry, 20-22 Fabruary, Anaheim, California, SPE 21018, 1991. 13, 23, 25, 32, 33
- [137] P.V. Liddell; D.V. Boger. Yield stress measurements with the vane. Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 63(2-3):235–261, 1996. 13, 31, 35, 44
- [138] C. Nouar; C. Desaubry; H. Zenaidia. Numerical and experimental investigation of thermal convection for a thermodependent Herschel-Bulkley fluid in an annular duct with rotating inner cylinder. *European Journal of Mechanics* - *B/Fluids*, 17(6):875–900, 1998. 13

- [139] A.W. Saak; H.M. Jennings; S.P. Shah. The influence of wall slip on yield stress and viscoelastic measurements of cement paste. *Cement and Concrete Research*, 31(2):205–212, 2001. 13, 30, 31, 34, 39
- [140] S.P. Meeker; R.T. Bonnecaze; M. Cloitre. Slip and Flow in Soft Particle Pastes. *Physical Review Letters*, 92(19):198302, 2004. 13, 22, 25, 29, 34, 39, 40
- [141] H. Egger; K.M. McGrath. Estimating depletion layer thickness in colloidal systems: Correlation with oil-in-water emulsion composition. *Colloids and Surfaces A*, 275(1-3):107–113, 2006. 13, 20, 27, 34
- [142] V.C. Kelessidis; R. Maglione. Yield stress of water-bentonite dispersions.
   Colloids and Surfaces A, 318(1-3):217-226, 2008. 13, 30, 31, 39, 44
- [143] A.-R.A. Khaled; K. Vafai. The effect of the slip condition on Stokes and Couette flows due to an oscillating wall: exact solutions. *International Journal* of Non-Linear Mechanics, 39(5):795–809, 2004. 14
- [144] P. Biller; F. Petruccione. The flow of dilute polymer solutions in confined geometries: a consistent numerical approach. Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 25(3):347–364, 1987. 15, 30
- [145] P. Joseph; P. Tabeling. Direct measurement of the apparent slip length.
   *Physical Review E*, 71(3):035303, 2005. 15, 16, 19, 21, 23, 29, 43
- [146] M. Cieplak; J. Koplik; J.R. Banavar. Boundary Conditions at a Fluid-Solid Interface. *Physical Review Letters*, 86(5):803–806, 2001. 15, 29
- [147] R.S. Voronov; D.V. Papavassiliou; L.L. Lee. Slip length and contact angle over hydrophobic surfaces. *Chemical Physics Letters*, 441(4-6):273–276, 2007.
   15, 17, 29

- [148] P. Huang; K.S. Breuer. Direct measurement of slip length in electrolyte solutions. *Physics of Fluids*, 19(2):028104, 2007. 16, 17, 23, 29
- [149] E. Schnell. Slippage of Water over Nonwettable Surfaces. Journal of Applied Physics, 27(10):1149–1152, 1956. 17, 43
- [150] T. Divoux; D. Tamarii; C. Barentin; S. Manneville. Transient Shear Banding in a Simple Yield Stress Fluid. *Physical Review Letters*, 104(20):208301, 2010.
   19, 21
- [151] A. Jabbarzadeh; J.D. Atkinson; R.I. Tanner. Wall slip in the molecular dynamics simulation of thin films of hexadecane. *Journal of Chemical Physics*, 110(5):2612–2620, 1999. 19, 29
- [152] O. Merkak; L. Jossic; A. Magnin. Spheres and interactions between spheres moving at very low velocities in a yield stress fluid. *Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics*, 133(2-3):99–108, 2006. 19, 42
- [153] H.M. Princen. Rheology of foams and highly concentrated emulsions. II. experimental study of the yield stress and wall effects for concentrated oil-inwater emulsions. Journal of Colloid and Interface Science, 105(1):150–171, 1985. 20, 29, 30, 39, 40
- [154] D.L. Tokpavi; P. Jay; A. Magnin L. Jossic. Experimental study of the very slow flow of a yield stress fluid around a circular cylinder. *Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics*, 164(1-3):35–44, 2009. 21
- [155] V. Vand. Viscosity of Solutions and Suspensions. I. Theory. Journal of Physical Chemistry, 52(2):277–299, 1948. 22
- [156] N.J. Balmforth; R.V. Craster. Geophysical Aspects of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics. Springer, 2001. 22, 23

- [157] S-Q. Wang. Molecular Transitions and Dynamics at Polymer / Wall Interfaces: Origins of Flow Instabilities and Wall Slip. Advances in Polymer Science, 138:227–275, 1999. 24, 35, 36
- [158] P.C.F. Møller; A. Fall; D. Bonn. Origin of apparent viscosity in yield stress fluids below yielding. *Europhysics Letters*, 87(3):38004, 2009. 25
- [159] G. Spathis; C. Maggana. A non-linear viscoelastic model for predicting the yield stress of amorphous polymers. *Polymer*, 38(10):2371–2377, 1997. 26, 39
- [160] S. Saintpere; B. Herzhaft; A. Toure; S. Jollet. Rheological Properties of Aqueous Foams for Underbalanced Drilling. SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition, 3-6 October, Houston, Texas, SPE 56633, 1999. 26, 31, 38, 39, 43
- [161] G.P. Roberts; H.A. Barnes; P. Carew. Modelling the flow behaviour of very shear-thinning liquids. *Chemical Engineering Science*, 56(19):5617–5623, 2001. 26, 31, 44
- [162] N.D. Denkov; V. Subramanian; D. Gurovich; A. Lips. Wall slip and viscous dissipation in sheared foams: Effect of surface mobility. *Colloids and Surfaces* A, 263(1-3):129–145, 2005. 26, 37, 42, 43
- [163] R. Durairaj; S. Mallik; A. Seman; N.N. Ekere. Investigation of wall-slip effect on lead-free solder paste and isotropic conductive adhesives. Sā dhanā, 34(5):799–810, 2009. 26, 43
- [164] Q.D. Nguyen; D.V. Boger. Thixotropic behaviour of concentrated bauxite residue suspensions. *Rheologica Acta*, 24(4):427–437, 1985. 26, 31
- [165] J.-B. Salmon; L. Bécu; S. Manneville; A. Colin. Towards local rheology of

emulsions under Couette flow using Dynamic Light Scattering. *The European Physical Journal E*, 10(3):209–221, 2003. 28, 29, 33, 34

- [166] A. Yoshimura; R.K. Prud'homme. Wall Slip Corrections for Couette and Parallel Disk Viscometers. *Journal of Rheology*, 32(1):53–67, 1988. 28
- [167] S.G. Hatzikiriakos; J.M. Dealy. Wall slip of molten high density polyethylenes. II. Capillary rheometer studies. *Journal of Rheology*, 36(4):703–741, 1992. 28
- [168] Y.L. Yeow; H.L. Lee; A.R. Melvani; G.C. Mifsud. A new method of processing capillary viscometry data in the presence of wall slip. *Journal of Rheology*, 47(2):337–348, 2003. 28
- [169] G. Astarita; G. Marrucci. Principles of non-Newtonian fluid mechanics.
   McGraw-Hill, 1974. 28
- [170] L.F. Bonilla; S.N. Shah. Experimental Investigation on the Rheology of Foams. SPE/CERI Gas Technology Symposium, 3-5 April, Calgary, Alberta, Canada, 2000. 28, 34
- [171] C.J. Rofe; R.K. Lambert; P.T. Callaghan; L. de Vargas; J. Perez-González. Nuclear magnetic resonance imaging of apparent slip effects in xanthan solutions. *Journal of Rheology*, 40(6):1115–1128, 1996. 29
- [172] P.T. Callaghan; M.E. Cates; C.J. Rofe; J.B.A.F. Smeulders. A Study of the "Spurt Effect" in Wormlike Micelles Using Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Microscopy. Journal de Physique II, 6(3):375–393, 1996. 29
- [173] M.M. Britton; P.T. Callaghan. Nuclear magnetic resonance visualization of anomalous flow in cone-and-plate rheometry. *Journal of Rheology*, 41(6):1365–1386, 1997. 29

- [174] P.J.A. Hartman Kok; S.G. Kazarian; C.J. Lawrence; B.J. Briscoe. Nearwall particle depletion in a flowing colloidal suspension. *Journal of Rheology*, 46(2):481–493, 2002. 29, 34
- [175] S.A. Gupta; H.D. Cochran; P.T. Cummings. Shear behavior of squalane and tetracosane under extreme confinement. I. Model, simulation method, and interfacial slip. *Journal of Chemical Physics*, 107(23):10316–10326, 1997. 29
- [176] J-L. Barrat; L. Bocquet. Large Slip Effect at a Nonwetting Fluid-Solid Interface. *Physical Review Letters*, 82(23):4671–4674, 1999. 29
- [177] K.S. Sorbie. Depleted layer effects in polymer flow through porous media: II.
   Network calculations. Journal of Colloid and Interface Science, 139(2):315–323, 1990. 30, 32
- [178] Y. Ji; K. Yuan; J.N. Chung. Numerical simulation of wall roughness on gaseous flow and heat transfer in a microchannel. *International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer*, 49(7-8):1329–1339, 2006. 30
- [179] A. Saugey; W. Drenckhan; D. Weaire. Wall slip of bubbles in foams. *Physics of Fluids*, 18(5):053101, 2006. 30
- [180] Y.L. Yeow; Y-K. Leong; A. Khan. Non-Newtonian flow in parallel-disk viscometers in the presence of wall slip. *Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics*, 139(1-2):85–92, 2006. 30, 34
- [181] D.M. Kalyon; H.S. Tang. Inverse problem solution of squeeze flow for parameters of generalized Newtonian fluid and wall slip. *Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics*, 143(2-3):133–140, 2007. 30
- [182] M. Shams; M.H. Khadem; S. Hossainpour. Direct simulation of roughness effects on rarefied and compressible flow at slip flow regime. *International Communications in Heat and Mass Transfer*, 36(1):88–95, 2009. 30

- [183] A.E. James; D.J.A. Williams; P.R. Williams. Direct measurement of static yield properties of cohesive suspensions. *Rheologica Acta*, 26(5):437–446, 1987. 31, 39
- [184] H.A. Barnes. The yield stress—a review or 'παντα ρει'—everything flows? Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 81(1):133–178, 1999. 31, 39, 44
- [185] H.A. Barnes; Q.D. Nguyen. Rotating vane rheometry a review. Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 98(1):1–14, 2001. 31, 44
- [186] F. Harte; S. Clark; G.V. Barbosa-Cánovas. Yield stress for initial firmness determination on yogurt. Journal of Food Engineering, 80(3):990–995, 2007.
   31, 44
- [187] L. A. Archer; Y.-L. Chen; R.G. Larson. Delayed slip after step strains in highly entangled polystyrene solutions. *Journal of Rheology*, 39(3):519–525, 1995. 31
- [188] D.C. Venerus; R. Nair. Stress relaxation dynamics of an entangled polystyrene solution following step strain flow. *Journal of Rheology*, 50(1):59– 75, 2006. 31
- [189] T. Sochi. Pore-scale modeling of viscoelastic flow in porous media using a Bautista-Manero fluid. International Journal of Heat and Fluid Flow, 30(6):1202–1217, 2009. 31, 38, 41
- [190] T. Sochi. Non-Newtonian Flow in Porous Media. *Polymer*, 51(22):5007–5023, 2010. 31, 41
- [191] G. Chauveteau. Rodlike Polymer Solution Flow through Fine Pores: Influence of Pore Size on Rheological Behavior. *Journal of Rheology*, 26(2):111– 142, 1982. 32

- [192] K.S. Sorbie; P.J. Clifford; E.R.W. Jones. The Rheology of Pseudoplastic Fluids in Porous Media Using Network Modeling. *Journal of Colloid and Interface Science*, 130(2):508–534, 1989. 32
- [193] W. Kozicki; C.H. Chou; C. Tiu. Non-Newtonian flow in ducts of arbitrary cross-sectional shape. *Chemical Engineering Science*, 21(8):665–679, 1966.
  33, 37
- [194] U. Yilmazer; D.M. Kalyon. Slip Effects in Capillary and Parallel Disk Torsional Flows of Highly Filled Suspensions. *Journal of Rheology*, 33(8):1197– 1212, 1989. 33, 34
- [195] Y.T. Hu; P. Boltenhagen. Shear thickening in low-concentration solutions of wormlike micelles. II. Slip, fracture, and stability of the shear-induced phase. *Journal of Rheology*, 42(5):1209–1226, 1998. 35
- [196] G. Picard; A. Ajdari; L. Bocquet; F. Lequeux. Simple model for heterogeneous flows of yield stress fluids. *Physical Review E*, 66(5):051501, 2002.
   35
- [197] T. Sochi. Flow of Non-Newtonian Fluids in Porous Media. Journal of Polymer Science Part B, 2010. 38, 41
- [198] R.J. Mannheimer. Laminar and turbulent flow of cement slurries in large diameter pipe: A comparison with laboratory viscometers. *Journal of Rheology*, 35(1):113–133, 1991. 39
- [199] T. Sochi; M.J. Blunt. Pore-scale network modeling of Ellis and Herschel-Bulkley fluids. Journal of Petroleum Science and Engineering, 60(2):105–124, 2008. 39
- [200] T. Sochi. Modelling the Flow of Yield-Stress Fluids in Porous Media. Transport in Porous Media, 85(2):489–503, 2010. 39

- [201] J.R. Seth; M. Cloitre; R.T. Bonnecaze. Elastic properties of soft particle pastes. *Journal of Rheology*, 50(3):353–376, 2006. 40, 43
- [202] R.G. Larson. Analytic results for viscoelastic flow in a porous tube. Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 28(3):349–371, 1988. 41
- [203] H.A. Barnes; J.E Hutton; K. Walters. An introduction to rheology. Elsevier, 1993. 41
- [204] H.A. Barnes. Thixotropy a review. Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics, 70(1):1–33, 1997. 42
- [205] A.H.P. Skelland. Non-Newtonian Flow and Heat Transfer. John Wiley and Sons Inc., 1967. 42
- [206] J.M. Lupton; H.W. Regester. Melt flow of polyethylene at high rates. Polymer Engineering & Science, 5(4):235–245, 1965. 42
- [207] P. Wapperom. Nonisothermal flows of viscoelastic fluids Thermodynamics, analysis and numerical simulation. PhD thesis, Delft University of Technology, 1996. 42
- [208] G.P. Citerne; P.J. Carreau; M. Moan. Rheological properties of peanut butter. *Rheologica Acta*, 40(1):86–96, 2001. 43
- [209] J. Persello; J. Chang; B. Cabane; A. Magnin; J.M. Piau. Flow of colloidal aqueous silica dispersions. *Journal of Rheology*, 38(6):1845–1870, 1994. 43